Annu, Rev. Plant Biol. 2010, 61:235-61

March 1, 2010

plant.annualreviews.org This article's doi:

All rights reserved

First published online as a Review in Advance on

The Annual Review of Plant Biology is online at

10.1146/annurev-arplant-042809-112206

Copyright © 2010 by Annual Reviews.

1543-5008/10/0602-0235\$20.00

## Improving Photosynthetic Efficiency for Greater Yield

# Xin-Guang Zhu,<sup>1,2,3</sup> Stephen P. Long,<sup>3,4</sup> and Donald R. Ort<sup>3,4,5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>CAS-MPG Partner Institute for Computational Biology, SIBS, Shanghai, China 200031
 <sup>2</sup>Institute of Plant Physiology and Ecology, SIBS, Shanghai, China 200032

<sup>3</sup>Institute of Genomic Biology, University of Illinois at Urbana Champaign, Illinois 61801

<sup>4</sup>Departments of Plant Biology and Crop Sciences, University of Illinois at Urbana Champaign, Illinois 61801

<sup>5</sup>Photosynthesis Research Unit, USDA/ARS, Urbana, Illinois, 61801; emails: zhuxinguang@picb.ac.cn, slong@illinois.edu, d-ort@illinois.edu

#### Key Words

crop yield, global climate change, photoprotection, photorespiration, Rubisco, systems biology

## Abstract

Increasing the yield potential of the major food grain crops has contributed very significantly to a rising food supply over the past 50 years, which has until recently more than kept pace with rising global demand. Whereas improved photosynthetic efficiency has played only a minor role in the remarkable increases in productivity achieved in the last half century, further increases in yield potential will rely in large part on improved photosynthesis. Here we examine inefficiencies in photosynthetic energy transduction in crops from light interception to carbohydrate synthesis, and how classical breeding, systems biology, and synthetic biology are providing new opportunities to develop more productive germplasm. Near-term opportunities include improving the display of leaves in crop canopies to avoid light saturation of individual leaves and further investigation of a photorespiratory bypass that has already improved the productivity of model species. Longer-term opportunities include engineering into plants carboxylases that are better adapted to current and forthcoming CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations, and the use of modeling to guide molecular optimization of resource investment among the components of the photosynthetic apparatus, to maximize carbon gain without increasing crop inputs. Collectively, these changes have the potential to more than double the yield potential of our major crops.

## Contents

INTRODUCTION 23	6
Estimation of the Theoretical	
Maximal $\varepsilon_c$ for both C3 and C4	
Plants 24	0
THE PHOTOSYNTHETIC	
ENERGY CONVERSION	
EFFICIENCY IN THE FIELD 24	2
Measurements of $\varepsilon_c$ in the Field 24	2
Variations of $\varepsilon_c$ in the Field 24	3
Why the Maximum Observed $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$ Is	
Lower Than the Maximum	
Theoretical $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$ 24	3
Light Saturation 24	3
Rising CO <sub>2</sub> Concentration 24	-5
Carbon Metabolism Engineering 24	8
Decreasing Photorespiratory	
Losses 24	9
Plant Architecture Modification 24	9
Fine-Tuning Antenna Size 25	0
Fine-Tuning Photoprotection 25	1
Perspectives 25	3

## **INTRODUCTION**

In the last ten years, increases in yield for some major crops such as rice have shown little



#### Figure 1

Average annual yield of rice per unit land area in China. Each data point is the average of all harvested areas in China (34). The line is a third-order polynomial best fit to the trend of yield against time.

improvement (98). This slowing pace of yield increase is occurring in a context of increasing world population, climate change, the diversion of an increasing proportion of the grain harvest to meat production, and the emergence of bioenergy production. This is coupled with losses of agricultural land to urbanization and soil degradation. In 2008, the world saw the lowest wheat stockpiles of the past 30 years (136) and fears of a rice shortage incited riots in some countries. Adding to this, the rapid growth in the Chinese and Indian economies has resulted in never before seen demands on grain supplies. Increasing grain crop productivity is the foremost challenge facing agricultural research. Although photosynthesis is the ultimate basis of yield, improving photosynthetic efficiency has played only a minor role in improving yields to date. However, the yield traits that drove the remarkable yield increases during the green revolution appear to have little remaining potential for further increases. Globally, rice is the world's most important crop in terms of the number of people who depend upon it as their major source of calories and nutrition. After rapid increases in yield over the latter half of the twentieth century, further yield increases appear harder to obtain. As an example, between 1987 and 1997 China increased its average rice yields from  $5.4 \text{ t} \text{ ha}^{-1}$  to  $6.4 \text{ t} \text{ ha}^{-1}$ , yet between 1997 and 2007 no further clear increase has been achieved (Figure 1). Jacques Diouf, head of the United Nation's Food and Agriculture Organization, projected that it will be essential to double grain yields to meet increasing global demand across the next 50 years. As we show below, this may now be possible only by improving photosynthetic efficiency. Why might increasing photosynthesis be critical to gaining further grain crop yields?

While realized yields have improved in part through better fertilization and improved disease protection, they have also improved very substantially as a result of increased genetic yield potential (Y) (see the sidebar, Glossary of Terms and Abbreviations, below, for a summary of the abbreviations used in this review). This is defined as the yield that a crop can attain

## **GLOSSARY OF TERMS AND ABBREVIATIONS**

- A Rate of leaf photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake per unit leaf area.
- $A_{\rm c}$ ' Integrated daily canopy carbon uptake.
- *A<sub>sat</sub>* Light-saturated rate of photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake.
- C3 Plants in which the primary carboxylase is Rubisco and the primary carboxylation product of RuBP is a three-carbon sugar. Rubisco in C3 plants also catalyzes the oxygenation of RuBP, the initial step of photorespiration.
- C4 Plants in which the primary carboxylase is PEPcase and the primary carboxylation product in the light is a four-carbon compound. Rubisco is a secondary carboxylase in C4 plants that functions in a high-CO<sub>2</sub> environment suppressing oxygenation and photorespiration.
- $C_a$  CO<sub>2</sub> concentration in the ambient atmosphere surrounding the leaf.
- $C_{\rm c}$  CO<sub>2</sub> concentration at the site of carboxylation in the chloroplast.
- $C_i$  CO<sub>2</sub> concentration in inner cellular airspaces within the leaf.
- D1 A protein of the photosystem II reaction center involved in charge separation, and vulnerable to oxidative damage, with the result of a high repair turnover.
- FACE Free Air Concentration Enrichment is employed under field conditions to raise the concentration of CO<sub>2</sub> to mimic future atmospheric conditions without disturbing other interactions.
- $g_m$  Mesophyll conductance; numerical measure of the rate of diffusion of CO<sub>2</sub> from the intercellular airspace through the liquid phase to the site of carboxylation in the chloroplast.
- $g_s$  Stomatal conductance; numerical measure of the rate of diffusion of water vapor, carbon dioxide or other gases through the stomatal pore.
- I Photon flux density.
- *I'* Cumulative intercepted radiation.
- $J_{max}$  Maximum capacity for regeneration of RuBP.
- $k^{c}_{c}$  Maximum catalytic rate of Rubisco carboxylation per active site.
- LAI Leaf Area Index is defined as the one sided green leaf area per unit ground area in broadleaf canopies, or as the projected needle leaf area per unit ground area in needle canopies.
- LHCII The light-harvesting complex. An array of protein-chlorophyll molecules within the thylakoid membrane containing both chlorophylls a and b that transfer light energy to the photosystem II reaction center.
- LSU Large subunit of Rubisco; eukaryotic Rubisco has eight large chloroplast-encoded and eight small nuclearencoded protein subunits.
- NPQ Nonphotochemical quenching of chlorophyll fluorescence due to the thermal dissipation of chlorophyll excited states, which competes with photosystem II fluorescence emission as well as with photochemistry.
- PEP Phosphoenol pyruvate is the three carbon carboxylation substrate for PEPcase in C4 plants.
- PEPcase Phosphoenol pyruvate (PEP) carboxylase; the primary carboxylase of C4 photosynthesis, which catalyzes the fixation of CO<sub>2</sub> to phosphoenol pyruvate.
- PPDK Pyruvate Pi dikinase regenerates PEP in the mesophyll cells during C4 photosynthesis.
- PsbS A protein of photosystem II that is involved in NPQ and heat dissipation of excess absorbed energy.
- Q cycle Describes a series of redox reactions by the cytochrome  $b_6f$  complex located in the thylakoid membrane, which results in the net oxidation of one plastoquinol molecule, the net reduction of two plastocyanin molecules, and the translocation of four protons into the thylakoid lumen storing energy in the form of a transmembrane electrochemical potential of protons.
- Rubisco Ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase oxygenase; the primary carboxylase in C3 plants and the secondary carboxylase in C4 plants that carboxylates RuBP to form a three-carbon sugar.

- RuBP Ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate is the five-carbon carboxylation substrate for Rubisco.
- St Total solar full-spectrum radiation across the growing season incident at the earth's surface.
- $V_{c,max}$  Maximum capacity for Rubisco catalyzed carboxylation of RuBP.
- W Total above ground crop biomass.
- W' Cumulative above ground crop biomass.
- Y Genetic yield potential; the yield that a crop can attain under optimal management practices and in the absence of biotic and abiotic stresses
- $\alpha_{\rm c}$  Fraction of incident light intercepted by a plant canopy.
- $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  Conversion efficiency is the ratio of biomass energy produced over a given period to the radiative energy intercepted by the canopy over the same period.
- $\varepsilon_i$  Light interception efficiency of photosynthetically active radiation (400–700 nm).
- $\varepsilon_{\rm p}$  Partitioning efficiency, also termed harvest index, is the amount of the total biomass energy partitioned into the harvested portion of the crop.
- $\theta$  Convexity of the nonrectangular hyperbola that describes the dependence of photosynthesis on light intensity (I).
- $\lambda$  Rubisco specificity factor represents the discrimination between CO<sub>2</sub> and O<sub>2</sub>, the two competing substrates of Rubisco that will lead to either the carboxylation or the oxygenation of RuBP.
- $\tau_{\rm c}$  Fraction of incident light transmitted by a plant canopy.
- $\Phi_{\rm CO_2}$  Maximum quantum efficiency of CO<sub>2</sub> fixation, or the maximal fractional number of CO<sub>2</sub> molecules that can be fixed with the absorption of one photon.

under optimal management practices and in the absence of biotic and abiotic stresses. Adapting the equation of Monteith (83):

$$\mathbf{Y} = 0.487 \cdot \mathbf{S}_{t} \cdot \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{i} \cdot \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{c} \cdot \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{p} \qquad 1.$$

where  $S_t$  (GJ m<sup>-2</sup>) is the total incident solar radiation across the growing season. Leaves of healthy crops typically absorb approximately 90% of the photosynthetically active radiation (400-700 nm) but transmit most of the near infrared radiation (>700 nm), approximately half of the energy of sunlight. To limit the analysis to photosynthetically active radiation, St is multiplied by 0.487. Light interception efficiency ( $\varepsilon_i$ ) of photosynthetically active radiation is determined by the speed of canopy development and closure, leaf absorbance, canopy longevity, size, and architecture. Conversion efficiency  $(\varepsilon_{\rm c})$  is the combined gross photosynthesis of all leaves within the canopy, less all plant respiratory losses. Partitioning efficiency ( $\varepsilon_{\rm p}$ ), also termed harvest index, is the amount of the

total biomass energy partitioned into the harvested portion of the crop. The equation gives the harvestable yield in MJ m<sup>-2</sup>; converting this to mass depends on the energy content of the harvested material. For nonoil grains this will be 18 MJ  $g^{-1}$  but can rise to 35–40 MJ  $g^{-1}$  for oil-rich seeds. In the context of Equation 1, increase in potential yield over the past 50 years has resulted largely from increase in  $\varepsilon_p$  and  $\varepsilon_i$ . Increased  $\varepsilon_p$  has resulted in large part through dwarfing of the stem and increase in the potential number of seeds set. Increased  $\varepsilon_i$  has resulted through the development of largerleafed cultivars and more rapid coverage of the ground after germination. Dwarfing has also indirectly improved realized  $\varepsilon_i$  by improving the standing power of the crop to adverse weather conditions, such as rain, wind, and/or hail (i.e., decreased lodging) (12, 31, 47).

Healthy crops of modern cultivars at optimized spacing intercept most of the available radiation within their growing season, limiting prospects for any further improvement of  $\varepsilon_i$ . One caveat is that most crops do not currently

Y: genetic yield potential; the yield that a crop can attain under optimal management practices and in the absence of biotic and abiotic stresses

**St**: total solar fullspectrum radiation across the growing season incident at the earth's surface

Table 1 Analysis of determinants of soybean yield when grown under ambient and elevated [CO<sub>2</sub>]

	Y	$W^{b,c}$	St	$\epsilon_i$	ε <sub>c</sub>	εp <sup>c</sup>
Measure (units) <sup>a</sup>	$MJ m^{-2} (t ha^{-1})$	$MJ m^{-2} (t ha^{-1})$	$MJ m^{-2}$	(Dimensionless: 0–1)		-1)
380 ppm	10.6 (4.60)	17.7 (8.76)	620	0.89	0.032	0.60
550 ppm	12.2 (5.29)	20.9 (10.40)	620	0.89	0.038	0.58
% difference	15.0	18.2	0	0	18.8	-2.7

Component analysis of the yield of soybean (Glycine max L., cv. 93B15) grown in 2002 at SoyFACE (soybean Free Air Concentration Enrichment facility, Urbana, Illinois), based on Equation 1. Yields are based on four control and four elevated  $CO_2$  plots. The analysis is based on the data of Morgan et al. (84) and Dermody et al. (24).

<sup>a</sup>Abbreviations are as given for Equation 1.

<sup>b</sup>W is the total dry matter content in both energy and mass.

<sup>c</sup>W and  $\varepsilon_p$  were modified from Dermody et al. (24) to include root biomass, which was 18.5% of the total biomass, with the proportion unaffected by the CO<sub>2</sub> treatment. The energy content of the seeds was assumed to be 23 MJ/kg and the remainder of the biomass, 17 MJ/kg (24).

use the full potential growing season, i.e., the period when temperatures and water are adequate for plant growth. The effects on biomass production of extending the growing season can be seen by comparing biomass production of the unusually cold-tolerant perennial C4 grass Miscanthus x giganteus with its relative maize. Although its  $\varepsilon_{c}$  was almost identical to maize, it produced 60% more biomass in the Midwest, where recorded yields of maize are among the highest in the world. The higher productivity of M. x giganteus was due simply to its having produced a closed canopy, with an  $\varepsilon_i > 0.9$ , four weeks before maize and having maintained it for a further four weeks after the maize had senesced (25). Extending the growing season increased the cumulative intercepted radiation by approximately 60% (8, 14).

Soybean is the most important dicotyledonous crop, in terms of total global grain production, and the fourth most important grain crop, after maize, rice, and wheat. **Table 1** shows that a modern soybean cultivar developed for Midwest conditions, grown under normal production conditions and at current atmospheric [CO<sub>2</sub>], intercepted almost 90% ( $\varepsilon_i = 0.89$ ) of the photosynthetically active radiation across the growing season. Further, 60% of the biomass energy was partitioned into the harvested seed ( $\varepsilon_p = 0.60$ ). This shows that breeding has succeeded in maximizing both  $\varepsilon_i$  and  $\varepsilon_p$  in soybean. Given that the crop will inevitably fail to intercept some

radiation between sowing and canopy closure and that cell wall material cannot be recycled to the seed from leaves, roots, and stems, there is little or no prospect of further improving  $\varepsilon_i$  or  $\varepsilon_p$ . Analyses of the other major grain crops (maize, wheat, and rice) provide similar findings (31, 47, 115) (Figure 1). With reference to Equation 1, therefore, only two prospects may remain: extending the growing season to increase St, as noted above, or increasing  $\varepsilon_c$ . There has been a reluctance to invest in increased photosynthesis, and therefore increased  $\varepsilon_{c}$ . As reviewed previously (72), such reluctance arises from the argument that, first, there is no correlation between the yield of a broad range of crops and photosynthesis and, second, yield is limited by sinks for photosynthate and not by photosynthetic capacity. Table 1 illustrates one of several data sets that now disprove these expectations. Elevated [CO<sub>2</sub>] increased leaf photosynthesis in this soybean crop by 22.6% over the growing season (17), corresponding in turn to an 18.8% increase in  $\varepsilon_c$  and an 18.2% increase of total above ground biomass (W) shown in Table 1. This experiment, in which photosynthesis was increased by artificial elevation of [CO<sub>2</sub>], provides direct evidence that increasing photosynthesis in a crop under standard field production conditions does result in an increase in vield. The increase in vield of 15% as compared to a 23% increase in photosynthesis reflects an increase in respiration associated with

 $\varepsilon_i$ : light interception efficiency of photosynthetically active radiation (400–700 nm)

 $\varepsilon_c$ : conversion efficiency; the ratio of biomass energy produced over a given period to the radiative energy intercepted by the canopy over the same period

 $\varepsilon_{p}$ : partitioning efficiency, also termed harvest index; the amount of the total biomass energy partitioned into the harvested portion of the crop

W: total above ground crop biomass

C3: plants in which the primary carboxylase is Rubisco and the primary carboxylation product of RuBP is a threecarbon sugar. Rubisco in C3 plants also catalyzes the oxygenation of RuBP, the initial step of photorespiration the greater biomass and yield (63) and may also indicate a lack of adequate sink capacity to fully utilize the increased supply of photosynthate, but it nevertheless results in a large increase in yield. This review examines the prospects for genetically achieving a similar result, i.e., without increasing [CO<sub>2</sub>]. **Table 1** shows an  $\varepsilon_c$ of 0.032 calculated on the basis of photosynthetically active radiation, which would amount to an efficiency of conversion of full-spectrum solar radiation into biomass of approximately 1.5%.

Erratum





Minimum energy losses showing the percentage remaining (*inside arrows*) and percentage losses (*at right*) from an original 100% calculated for stage of photosynthetic energy transduction from sunlight incident on a leaf to plant biomass. Both C3 and C4 (NADP–malic enzyme type) photosynthesis are presented. Calculations assume a leaf temperature of 30 °C and an atmospheric [CO<sub>2</sub>] of 387 ppm. The theoretical maximal photosynthetic energy conversion efficiency ( $\varepsilon_c$ ) is 4.6% for C3 and 6% for C4 plants. These values are for total full-spectrum solar radiation. If the analysis is limited to photosynthetically active radiation (400–700 nm), then these values become 9.4% for C3 and 12.3% for C4. This analysis is redrawn, with modifications explained in the text, from (141).

## Estimation of the Theoretical Maximal $\varepsilon_c$ for both C3 and C4 Plants

The foregoing has established that realized efficiencies of two of the three efficiency components determining grain crop yield potential are close to their theoretical maxima for major crops. To determine whether there is potential to improve  $\varepsilon_c$ , it is first necessary to establish the theoretical maximum that could be attained under ideal conditions as it has evolved in C3 and C4 plants. A detailed stepwise biophysical and biochemical analysis of efficiency of energy transduction from interception of radiation to carbohydrate formation has been presented previously (142), and a slightly modified analysis is explained in **Figure 2**.

For oxygen-evolving photosynthesis, only a limited portion of the solar spectrum can be used. Although photons in the waveband 350-740 nm may be used, below 400 nm and above 700 nm, photons can only be used at low efficiency, if at all. For the purposes of this review, photosynthetically active radiation is therefore defined for practical purposes as 400-700 nm, representing 48.7% of the total incident solar energy; i.e., 51.3% is lost at this point (Figure 2). Because of the weaker absorbance of chlorophyll in the green band, vegetation is not a perfect absorber of photosynthetically active radiation, which limits maximum interception of 400-nm to 700-nm light in healthy leaves to approximately 90%. Although a blue photon (400 nm) has 75% more energy than a red photon (700 nm), higher excited states of chlorophyll very rapidly relax, and all photochemistry is driven in the photosynthetic reaction centers with the energy of a red photon regardless of the wavelength that was originally absorbed, accounting for a 6.6% energy loss as heat, the "photochemical inefficiency" of Figure 2. It is assumed here that in noncyclic electron transport, the partitioning of photons between photosystem I and photosystem II is equal.

At the reaction centers, thermodynamics limit the amount of energy available to do photosynthetic work in terms of charge separation. In our previous analysis (142), the energy loss associated with the "thermodynamic limit" over the efficiency of charge separation was considered together with energy losses associated with "carbohydrate biosynthesis." **Figure 2** separates these. Thermodynamics limit the energy available for work to 63% of the total energy in a red photon (685 nm), resulting in an energy loss of 37% (see **Supplemental material** for a more detailed quantitative explanation of the "thermodynamic limit" depicted in **Figure 2**; follow the **Supplemental Material link** from the Annual Reviews home page at **http://www.annualreviews.org**).

There are energy expenditures associated with electron and proton transport and in the reduction of carbon dioxide to carbohydrate in the C3 cycle, with additional losses in the C4dicarboxylate cycle of C4 photosynthsis. In C3 photosynthesis, a minimum of 3 ATP and 2 NADPH is required to assimilate one molecule of CO<sub>2</sub> into carbohydrate and to regenerate 1 RuBP to complete the C3 cycle. In whole chain linear electron transport, the absorption of a minimum of 4 photons is needed to reduce one molecule of NADPH while translocating a maximum of 6 protons into the thylakoid lumen: 2 from water oxidation and 4 from plastoquinol oxidation by the cytochrome  $b_6/f$  complex via the Q cycle (59). Given that two NADPH are required for assimilation of one CO<sub>2</sub> into carbohydrate, the absorption of 8 photons results in a maximum of 12 protons transported into the lumen. Since 4 protons are needed for the synthesis of 1 ATP (36, 109, 124), these 12 protons transported are just sufficient to support the synthesis of the 3 ATP required to balance 2 NADPH in the assimilation of one CO2. The 8 moles of red photons, the minimum required to convert 1 mole of CO<sub>2</sub> to carbohydrate, represents 874 kJ energy available for work. One-sixth of a mole of glucose, i.e., a 1-C carbohydrate unit, contains 477 kJ of energy. Therefore, the minimum energy expenditure in "carbohydrate biosynthesis" is 1-(477/874) or 10.78% of the original incident solar radiation (Figure 2). In turn, the maximal energy conversion efficiency ( $\varepsilon_c$ ) of C3 photosynthesis, prior to photorespiration and respiration, is 12.6% (Figure 2) (142).

All the major C4 crops-maize, sorghum, and sugar cane, as well as the emerging bioenergy crop Miscanthus-belong to the most efficient C4 subtype (29) (NADP-malic enzyme). This subtype requires an additional 2 ATP relative to C3 photosynthesis for the phosphorylation of pyruvate to phosphoenol pyruvate; i.e., 5 ATP and 2 NADPH are required to assimilate 1 CO<sub>2</sub>. Increased demand for ATP is underlined by the fact that the bundle sheath chloroplasts in this C4 subtype are often deficient in grana and photosystem II, implying increased cyclic electron transport. Here, electrons from photosystem I are returned to the Cyt  $b_6/f$  complex, resulting in the translocation of 2 protons per photon into the thylakoid lumen (22, 114). Thus the translocation of the 8 protons needed to produce the 2 additional ATP requires the absorption of an additional 4 photons by PSI, raising the minimum total quantum requirement for CO<sub>2</sub> assimilated in C4 photosynthesis to 12. Following earlier calculations for C3 photosynthesis (142), the maximal energy conversion efficiency ( $\varepsilon_{c}$ ) of C4 photosynthesis, prior to respiration, is 8.5% (Figure 2).

With the investment of 2 extra ATP,  $CO_2$ is concentrated at the site of carboxylation by Rubisco in bundle sheath cells to a sufficient extent to competitively inhibit oxygenation (40) under most conditions. However, in C3 species, oxygenation and the ensuing photorespiratory metabolism represents a significant energy loss, essentially halving the maximum energy conversion efficiency from 12.6% to 6.1% (Figure 2). Thus the "quantum requirement penalty" for each oxygenation event is  $\sim 9$  photons (4). The actual extent of this penalty in raising the quantum requirement for CO<sub>2</sub> fixation in a C3 leaf depends on the Rubisco specificity factor ( $\lambda$ ), the temperature, and the [CO<sub>2</sub>]. At 25 °C under current atmospheric [CO<sub>2</sub>] of 387 ppm for a typical C3 crop  $\lambda$ , photorespiration raises the minimum quantum requirement of a C3 plant from 8 to 13 photons per CO<sub>2</sub> assimilated.

Mitochondrial respiration is another necessary expenditure of energy that must be subtracted in estimating the theoretical C4: plants in which the primary carboxylase is PEPcase and the primary carboxylation product in the light is a fourcarbon compound. Rubisco is a secondary carboxylase in C4 plants that functions in a high-CO<sub>2</sub> environment suppressing oxygenation and photorespiration

**RuBP:** ribulose-1,5bisphosphate is the five-carbon carboxylation substrate for Rubisco

Q cycle: a series of redox reactions by the cytochrome b6f complex located in the thylakoid membrane, which results in the net oxidation of one plastoquinol molecule, the net reduction of two plastocyanin molecules, and the translocation of four protons into the thylakoid lumen storing energy in the form of a transmembrane electrochemical potential of protons

Rubisco: ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase oxygenase; the primary carboxylase in C3 plants and the secondary carboxylase in C4 plants that carboxylates RuBP to form a three-carbon sugar

Supplemental Material

 $\lambda$ : Rubisco specificity factor; represents the discrimination between CO<sub>2</sub> and O<sub>2</sub>, the two competing substrates of Rubisco that will lead to either the carboxylation or the oxygenation of RuBP

 $\alpha_{c}$ : fraction of incident light intercepted by a plant canopy

 $\tau_{c}$ : fraction of incident light transmitted by a plant canopy

W': cumulative above ground crop biomass

*I*': cumulative intercepted radiation

Supplemental Material

maximal  $\varepsilon_c$ . Mitochondrial respiration has been phenomenologically subdivided into maintenance respiration and growth respiration (99). Growth respiration is the portion invested in biosynthesis, whereas maintenance respiration accounts for the energy expenditure to maintain plant cells in dynamic environments, e.g., replacement of proteins, metabolite transport, and repair of cell damage. There is no known quantitative mechanistic link between photosynthetic and respiration rates. Negative correlations between the respiration of mature leaves and production have been reported for maize (27) and ryegrass (137, 138), implying that selection for lines with lower respiratory rates, while maintaining photosynthetic rate, may be an approach to improving  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$ . Ratios of respiratory CO<sub>2</sub> loss as a fraction of photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake for major crops vary from 30% to 60% (3). In Figure 2, therefore, 30% is assumed to be the minimum respiratory expenditure that might be achieved without otherwise adversely affecting plant growth. This represents a loss of the original incident solar energy of 1.9% (C3) and 2.5% (C4), with the result that the maximum conversion efficiencies of solar radiation into biomass are 4.6% (C3) and 6.0% (C4) at 30 °C, or 9.4% and 12.3% of photosynthetically active radiation. The following section examines how the theoretical  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  compares to achieved  $\varepsilon_c$  by crops under field production conditions.

## THE PHOTOSYNTHETIC ENERGY CONVERSION EFFICIENCY IN THE FIELD

#### Measurements of $\varepsilon_c$ in the Field

In the field  $\varepsilon_c$  is commonly measured as the mean slope of the relationship between the accumulation of biomass energy in the crop versus the cumulative amount of intercepted radiation. It can be measured over any portion or the entire growing season, by combining sequential harvests of biomass with measurements of intercepted radiation. The amount of intercepted radiation is determined by continuously mea-

suring the amount of radiation incident above the crop and subtracting the amount that penetrates below the canopy (e.g., 24, 101). Light levels are highly variable both spatially and temporally at the base of the canopy. Line radiation sensors provide a means to average across this heterogeneity. At any one point in time, the fraction of light intercepted by the canopy ( $\alpha_c$ ) is given by

$$\alpha_{\rm c} = 1 - \tau_{\rm c} \qquad 2a.$$

where  $\tau_c$  is the fraction of incident radiation transmitted by the canopy. Because  $\alpha_c$  will vary with sun angle and day of year, cumulative absorbed radiation is typically calculated by summing measurements made at short intervals (i), e.g., every hour, across the growing season.

$$I' = \Sigma I_{i} \alpha_{c,i} \qquad 2b.$$

Radiation interception might be overestimated at the end of the growing season as a result of presence of necrotic shoot tissue in the upper canopy and senescing floral parts, an issue that can be overcome by estimating the proportion of the dead or senescing parts using imaging methods (14). Radiation capture can also be estimated mathematically if leaf area index (leaf area per unit ground area) and leaf angular distribution are known (see Supplemental text; follow the Supplemental Material link from the Annual Reviews home page at http://www.annualreviews.org). To obtain a true measure of  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  for the full growing season, the total biomass, comprising leaves, stem, root, and seeds, and including those shed before crop maturation, need to be taken into account (24, 84). The total energy content is then calculated based on the biomass quantity and the energy content of each biomass component (14, 24). Despite the simplicity and importance of this measurement in providing a link between crop production and photosynthesis, such complete data sets are rare.

Surprisingly often, accumulation of biomass (W') versus cumulative intercepted radiation (I') describes a linear relationship (e.g., **Figure 3**), implying that  $\varepsilon_c$  is relatively constant. This has been interpreted to imply that

crops respond to stress by altering their canopy size; i.e.,  $\varepsilon_i$  rather than  $\varepsilon_c$  (83). This has important implications, since it suggests that success in genetically improving  $\varepsilon_c$  may be just as valuable under suboptimal growth conditions as under optimal.

#### Variations of $\varepsilon_c$ in the Field

Monteith (83), upon reassessing maximum growth rates for C3 and C4 crops, found maximum short-term  $\varepsilon_c$  of 0.029 and 0.042, respectively, on the basis of photosynthetically active radiation. While the advantage of C4 photosynthesis diminishes as temperature decreases, there is still a theoretical advantage to the simulated daily integral of canopy CO<sub>2</sub> uptake even down to 5  $^{\circ}$ C (72) at current [CO<sub>2</sub>], although other physiological and biochemical factors conspire to limit this advantage to temperatures above ~14 °C in maize (e.g., 96) and other C4 grain crops. However, certain C4 species have been shown to maintain their advantage at lower temperatures (70, 131). Increased nitrogen fertilizer applications dramatically increase  $\varepsilon_c$  of major crop species, such as barley, oat, rice, and wheat (43, 86), as does irrigation (21, 30).  $\varepsilon_c$  can differ with developmental stage. For example, the  $\varepsilon_c$  of oat is higher before heading compared to postheading; in contrast, barley and wheat showed higher  $\varepsilon_{c}$  after heading (86). One of the highest annual measured  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  is 0.078 for the equatorial Amazonian C4 grass Echinochloa polystachya (67, 101). However, the temperate C4 grass Miscanthus x giganteus growing at 52°N also achieved 0.078 averaged across the growing season (15). Compared to C4 species, C3 species usually have smaller  $\varepsilon_{c}$ across the growing season.

## Why the Maximum Observed $\varepsilon_c$ Is Lower Than the Maximum Theoretical $\varepsilon_c$

The observed maximal  $\varepsilon_c$  with few exceptions is approximately one-third of the theoretical (13). This section examines the inherent mechanisms within photosynthesis that underlie the lower  $\varepsilon_c$ 



#### Figure 3

Decline in conversion efficiency of photosynthesis at the leaf level with increasing incident solar radiation. The lines are calculated using maximum observed quantum efficiencies and maximum leaf photosynthetic rates for C4 and C3 species.

achieved in field crops relative to the theoretical  $\varepsilon_c$  of Figure 2.

### **Light Saturation**

The response of the rate of leaf photosynthetic  $CO_2$  uptake per unit leaf area (*A*) to sunlight intensity is commonly described in terms of the response to the number of photons rather than energy. This is because the response is largely independent of wavelength and therefore independent of energy content of the photons within the photosynthetically active waveband (400–700 nm). This response can be effectively described by a nonrectangular hyperbola (32, 65, 74):

$$A = \frac{\phi_{CO_2}I + A_{sat} - \sqrt{(\phi_{CO_2}I + A_{sat})^2 - 4\theta\phi_{CO_2}IA_{sat}}}{2\theta}$$
... ... (10) 3.

where  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  is the maximal quantum efficiency of CO<sub>2</sub> fixation;  $\theta$  is the convexity of the hyperbola;  $A_{sat}$  is the light-saturated rate of photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake; and *I* is the photon flux density. With an increase in *I*, *A* increases rapidly *A*: rate of leaf photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake per unit leaf area

 $\Phi_{CO_2}$ : maximum quantum efficiency of CO<sub>2</sub> fixation, or the maximal fractional number of CO<sub>2</sub> molecules that can be fixed with the absorption of one photon

*θ*: convexity of the nonrectangular hyperbola that describes the dependence of photosynthesis on light intensity (*I*)

*A<sub>sat</sub>*: light-saturated rate of photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake

I: photon flux density

*V<sub>c,max</sub>*: maximum capacity for Rubisco catalyzed carboxylation of RuBP

*J<sub>max</sub>*: maximum capacity for regeneration of RuBP

#### *C*<sub>c</sub>: CO<sub>2</sub>

concentration at the site of carboxylation in the chloroplast

#### $C_a$ : CO<sub>2</sub>

concentration in the ambient atmosphere surrounding the leaf

#### *C<sub>i</sub>*: CO<sub>2</sub>

concentration in inner cellular airspaces within the leaf

initially, but following an inflection (typically, approximately one-quarter of full sunlight), A approaches a plateau. The initial slope of the A versus I represents the maximum quantum yield of CO<sub>2</sub> uptake, i.e., the fractional number of CO<sub>2</sub> molecules that can be fixed with absorption of 1 photon. At low light, more than 80% of the absorbed photosynthetically active quanta can be used (18), but at one-half of the full sunlight (~1000  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>), as little as 25% of the absorbed quanta are used; at full sunlight this value falls to <10% (69). Fullspectrum sunlight at Earth's surface will typically contain  $\sim 2 \,\mu$ mol of photons (400–700 nm) per J. Based on this conversion and assuming that every g of CH<sub>2</sub>O synthesized represents 17.5 kJ of stored energy, Figure 3 shows how, at the leaf level, efficiency of radiation use declines with increase in radiation received by the leaf. Under optimal conditions, efficiency is high and close to theory in low light. Extensive measurements of the actual efficiency of photosynthesis in low light have shown that for unstressed leaves: (a) while C3 and C4 are distinct within these groups, there is remarkably little variation, even between young and old leaves, and (b) the value is often close to the theoretical maximum (18, 71). For healthy leaves acclimated to high sunlight, this high efficiency may be maintained until approximately one-tenth of full sunlight. Beyond this point efficiency declines, as depicted in Figure 3. A higher  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$ could therefore be achieved by selecting canopy structures or photosynthetic pigment concentrations that spread light within the canopy to minimize occurrence of light levels above one-tenth full sunlight (as discussed below) or by increasing capacity for photosynthesis at light saturation. What limits photosynthesis at light saturation?

Despite the complexity of the overall process, C3 photosynthesis has been successfully summarized in a relatively simple and widely validated steady-state biochemical model developed by Farquhar et al. (35), with subsequent minor modifications (44, 127). In these models, the steady-state light-saturated leaf photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake rate ( $A_{vat}$ ) is determined by three processes: (a) Rubisco catalyzed RuBP carboxylation, (b) RuBP regeneration, and (c) triose phosphate utilization. Under given light,  $CO_2$ , and  $O_2$  conditions, A is determined by the slowest of these three processes. Under the optimal conditions that will determine maximum yield, potential for triose phosphate utilization, which typically reflects inability to utilize photosynthate, would not be expected to be limiting. At low [CO<sub>2</sub>], photosynthesis is limited by capacity for Rubisco catalyzed carboxylation  $(V_{c,max})$ , and at high [CO<sub>2</sub>], by the capacity for regeneration of RuBP ( $J_{max}$ ).  $J_{max}$  may be limited both by the rate of whole chain electron transport and/or by the activity of enzymes involved in regeneration of RuBP within the C3 carbon reduction cycle. In well-fertilized C3 crops under current ambient atmospheric  $[CO_2]$ , control appears to be shared between  $V_{c,max}$  and  $J_{max}$ . Light-saturated photosynthesis could therefore be increased by increasing  $V_{c,max}$ ,  $J_{max}$  or/and [CO<sub>2</sub>] at the site of carboxylation. The following sections examine these issues and, finally, consider photoinhibition: one factor that can lower the maximum efficiency even under low-light conditions.

The CO<sub>2</sub> concentration at the site of carboxylation  $(C_c)$  is determined by both the ambient  $CO_2$  concentration ( $C_a$ ) and the conductance of the diffusion path from the bulk atmosphere to the chloroplast stroma. The diffusion path includes the leaf boundary layer, stomatal aperture, substomatal cavity, and the cell wall, cell membrane, and cytosol of the mesophyll (9, 38). At light-saturation, [CO<sub>2</sub>] in the intercellular space  $(C_i)$  is typically 0.7 of  $C_a$ in C3 plants. This fraction appears remarkably constant across species, even when  $C_a$  is elevated (2, 62). The decline between  $C_i$  and  $C_c$  is similar to that between  $C_a$  and  $C_i$ . At the current (i.e., 2009) atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration of 387 ppm (77), the typical  $[CO_2]$  at Rubisco at light-saturation would therefore be  $\sim$ 194 ppm. The remarkably constant ratio of  $C_i/C_a$  appears to result from coordination between the rate of CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation and stomatal conductance. A higher conductance and  $C_i/C_a$  would deliver a higher photosynthetic  $CO_2$  uptake rate (A).

However, because the response of A to  $C_i$  is nonlinear, an increase in stomatal conductance  $(g_s)$  results in diminishing returns but a linearly proportional increase in transpiration. Higher A through increased  $g_s$  would therefore come at the expense of decreased efficiency of water use and a disproportionate increase in transpiration. Diffusion of CO<sub>2</sub> from the intercellular airspace through the liquid phase to the site of carboxylation is governed by the mesophyll conductance  $(g_m)$ . Factors controlling  $g_m$ are poorly understood and have been associated with the mesophyll surface area exposed to the intercellular air space, carbonic anhydrase, and aquaporins. A higher  $g_m$  could be an important approach to increasing  $[CO_2]$  at the site of carboxylation and, in turn, photosynthetic rate. For example, if typical C3 crop  $g_m$  values could be doubled, then light-saturated A could be increased nearly 20% and, since  $g_m$  has no known effect on transpiration, it would also result in a 20% improvement in water use efficiency (see Supplemental Material for details of the simulation; follow the Supplemental Material link from the Annual Reviews home page at http://www.annualreviews.org). Unlike increased  $g_s$ , there is no evidence of a penalty for increased gm (16, 91). Light-saturated photosynthesis in C3 species has been shown to be closely related to the amount of Rubisco in a leaf. However, there is substantial evidence that in well-fertilized C3 grain crops, there may be no physical capacity for more Rubisco and other soluble proteins in the mesophyll. In this case, is partitioning of this fixed quantity of total soluble protein among enzymes of carbon metabolism optimized (104)? This question is addressed below, under Carbon Metabolism Engineering.

In C4 species, an analogous steady-state model of photosynthesis has been developed. Here, light-saturated photosynthesis is limited by the activity of the primary carboxylase of C4 photosynthesis, phosphoenol pyruvate carboxylase (PEPcase) at low  $C_i$ . At high  $C_i$ , photosynthesis is colimited by the activity of Rubisco, which in C4 plants is limited to the photosynthetic bundle sheath, and by pyruvate Pi dikinase (PPDK), which regenerates PEP in the mesophyll (127). Unlike C3 photosynthesis, light-saturated C4 photosynthesis in healthy leaves is generally CO<sub>2</sub>-saturated. This is because the C4 pathway is in effect a mechanism for concentrating CO<sub>2</sub> and elevating  $C_i$  in the bundle sheath so that Rubisco is CO<sub>2</sub> saturated. As a result, increasing  $g_s$  or  $g_m$  will not increase photosynthesis.

## **Rising CO<sub>2</sub> Concentration**

Atmospheric  $[CO_2]$  over the past 400,000 years, and probably several million years, averaged 220 ppm. It is only since the beginning of the Industrial Revolution that it has begun to rise. This has provided little time in which plants could adapt to this increase and, in the absence of natural adaptation, what opportunity is there for engineering adaptation?

Rubisco is especially pertinent since its activity, among carboxylases, is unusually sensitive to variation in [CO<sub>2</sub>] in the range of current atmospheric levels. Rubisco catalyzes the competitive reactions of RuBP carboxylation and RuBP oxygenation. It has long been recognized that genetic modification of Rubisco to enhance its specificity for CO<sub>2</sub> relative to  $O_2$  ( $\lambda$ ) would decrease photorespiration and potentially increase C3 photosynthesis and correspondingly crop productivity. However, analysis of the natural genetic variation in the kinetic properties of Rubisco from divergent photosynthetic organisms reveals that forms with higher  $\lambda$  have lower maximum catalytic rates of carboxylation per active site  $(k^{c})$ , and vice versa (7, 144). This inverse relationship implies that higher  $\lambda$  would increase lightlimited photosynthesis, while the associated decrease in  $k^{c}$ , would lower the light-saturated rate of photosynthesis (144). The daily integral of  $CO_2$  uptake by a crop canopy is determined by a dynamic combination of light-limited and light-saturated photosynthesis, so the benefit of increasing  $\lambda$  at the expense of  $k^{c}$  is not intuitive. Using a model of canopy photosynthesis that determined the daily course of light level on both the sunlit and shaded leaves in the canopy,

 $g_m$ : mesophyll conductance; numerical measure of the rate of diffusion of CO<sub>2</sub> from the intercellular airspace through the liquid phase to the site of carboxylation in the chloroplast

#### gs: stomatal

conductance; numerical measure of the rate of diffusion of water vapor, carbon dioxide, or other gases through the stomatal pore

#### **PEPcase:**

phosphoenol pyruvate (PEP) carboxylase; the primary carboxylase of C4 photosynthesis, which catalyzes the fixation of CO<sub>2</sub> to phosphoenol pyruvate

**PPDK:** pyruvate Pi dikinase regenerates PEP in the mesophyll cells during C4 photosynthesis

**PEP:** phosphoenol pyruvate; the threecarbon carboxylation substrate for PEPcase in C4 plants

*k<sup>c</sup>c*: maximum catalytic rate of Rubisco carboxylation per active site

Supplemental Material

LSU: large subunit of Rubisco; eukaryotic Rubisco has eight large chloroplast-encoded and eight small nuclear-encoded protein subunits Zhu et al. (144) showed that the average  $\lambda$ found in current C3 crops exceeds the level that would be optimal for the present atmospheric  $[CO_2]$  of >380 ppm but would be optimal for  $\sim$ 220 ppm, which is close to the average of the last 400,000 years prior to the Industrial Revolution (10). The simulation showed that for the same amount of Rubisco, 10% more carbon could be assimilated if  $\lambda$  were optimized for the current atmospheric  $[CO_2]$ . An even greater improvement could be achieved for the same total quantity of Rubisco if a low  $\lambda$  and high  $k_{c}^{c}$  (as found in some algae and C4 plants) could be expressed in the upper canopy and then be replaced by the current C3 Rubisco as these leaves become shaded by new leaves as the canopy grows upward. The possibility that increased [CO2] favors the evolutionary selection of forms of Rubisco with increased  $k^{c}_{c}$  and decreased  $\lambda$  is also consistent with the observation that Rubisco from C4 plants, where the enzyme that originated in C3 ancestors, now functions in a high [CO<sub>2</sub>]. Some C4 Rubiscos have been shown to have the predicted higher  $k_{c}^{c}$  and lower  $\lambda$  than that of C3 land plants (110, 113).

Substantial variations in Rubisco catalytic rate and specificity do exist in nature; e.g., Rubisco from red algae has a specificity three times that of C3 crop species (120, 125). Even in higher plants, Rubisco with higher  $\lambda$  values has been reported in plants adapted to dryer environments and in species that are hemideciduous or evergreen (41). But, as noted above, there is a trade-off between specificity and catalytic rate; i.e., the tighter binding required for specificity results in slower catalytic turnover rate. Therefore improving catalytic rate could be at the expense of specificity (144). If Rubisco from the red alga Griffithsia monilis could be expressed in place of the present C3 crop Rubisco, then daily canopy carbon gain would be predicted to increase by 27% (72, 144). Large gains could also be made by expressing Rubisco from the C4 dicot Amaranthus. As noted above, the ideal situation would be for a crop to express a high-k<sup>c</sup><sub>c</sub> Rubisco in the upper canopy leaves exposed to full sunlight and a high- $\lambda$ 

Rubisco in the shaded lower canopy leaves thereby resulting in even greater gains (72).

Eukaryotic Rubisco has eight large chloroplast-encoded and eight small nuclearencoded protein subunits. The large subunit (LSU) contains the structure needed for the catalysis, so most of the current Rubisco genetic screening and mutagenesis research focuses on the LSU, with the aim of improving the catalytic efficiency and specificity of Rubisco to CO<sub>2</sub> versus O<sub>2</sub>. Unfortunately, although amino acid substitutions to different areas of LSU have been attempted with guidance from the holoenzyme crystal structure, no more efficient enzymes have been produced so far; in fact, only less effecient enzymes have been produced (5, 75, 97, 117). Comparison of the three-dimensional X-ray structure of Rubisco from multiple prokaryotic and eukaryotic sources suggest a notable difference in one region of small subunit, indicating that small subunit engineering holds some potential to increase Rubisco efficiency and specificity (5, 57). Replacing the loop of the green alga Chlamydomonas reinhardtii enzyme with the sequences of the Synechococcus loop caused decreases in  $V_{max}$ , affinity for oxygen, and specificity, whereas substitution with sequences from the spinach loop caused decreases in  $V_{max}$ , affinity for both CO<sub>2</sub> and oxygen but without a change in specificity.

A great deal of progress is still needed in order to efficiently transform foreign Rubisco into crop species. Replacing Rubisco in one plant species with Rubisco from a different species is challenging because of the different coding locations of the subunits of Rubisco and the intricate mechanism coordinating the expression, posttranslational modifications, and assembly of the subunits into the functional hexadecamer  $(L_8S_8)$  enzyme within the chloroplast stroma (54, 132)-to say nothing of the issue of silencing the native genes. Replacing Rubisco in tobacco with the simple homodimeric form of the enzyme from the  $\alpha$ -proteobacterium Rhodospirillum rubrum, which has no small subunits and no special assembly requirements, produced plants that were autotrophic

and reproductive, although they required CO<sub>2</sub> supplementation, thereby establishing that Rubisco from a very different phylogeny can be integrated into chloroplast photosynthetic metabolism without prohibitive obstacles (134). The tobacco chloroplast genome has been transformed with plastid DNA containing the Rubisco large subunit (rbcL) gene from both sunflower (Helianthus annuus) and the cyanobacterium Synechococcus PCC6301, although the catalytic activities of the recombinant enzymes were only 25% of the native tobacco enzyme (56). Compared to the genetic manipulation of the large subunit, engineering the small subunit is very difficult because a gene family of multiple closely related genes codes for the small subunit, making targeted mutagenic or placement strategies problematic. A potential alternative route is simultaneous expression of both the large and small subunits as a fusion protein, as demonstrated recently by the success of linking the subunits of Synechococcus PCC6301 Rubisco to generate correctly assembled Rubisco in E. coli, with catalytic capacity similar to wild-type Synechococcus (133). Studies to assess the applicability of this linking strategy to assemble functional Rubisco complexes of higher plant Rubisco large and small subunits in chloroplasts are warranted. Thus, while the rewards, in terms of improved  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$ , of introducing Rubiscos better adapted for current and future conditions are fully evident, technical obstacles are preventing implementation.

A second instance in which acclimation and adaptation have been insufficient to ensure maximal  $\varepsilon_c$  in the face of rapid environmental change has been the inability of plants to optimally deploy nitrogen resources within the photosynthetic apparatus. In the Farquhar (35) model, the maximal rate of RuBP carboxylation catalyzed by Rubisco ( $V_{cmax}$ ) is determined by the catalytic rate and the amount of active Rubisco in a leaf, while the maximal rate of RuBP regeneration ( $J_{max}$ ) is determined by not only proteins in the photosynthetic electron transport chain but also enzymes in the C3 cycle other than Rubisco (46, 64, 127). To attain the maximal  $\varepsilon_c$  under a given level of nitrogen availability,  $V_{cmax}$  and  $J_{max}$  need to be balanced so that neither Rubisco nor enzymes controlling  $J_{max}$  are overly limiting.

Theoretical analysis suggests that the current ratio of  $V_{cmax}$  to  $J_{max}$  is not optimal for maximizing  $\varepsilon_c$  for a given level of available nitrogen. Under the ambient CO2 concentration of 387 ppm, the intercellular  $C_i$  is ~270 ppm consistent with a  $C_i/C_a$  of 0.7 (139). Given the average  $V_{cmax}$  (75 mmol m<sup>-2</sup>s<sup>-1</sup>)and  $J_{max}$  (154 mmol  $m^{-2} s^{-1}$ ) (140), and the fact that the transition Ci from Rubisco-limited to RuBP-limited photosynthesis is ~287 ppm, it follows that C3 photosynthesis currently operates as Rubiscolimited photosynthesis since  $C_i$  is lower than the transition  $C_i$ ; i.e., there is not balanced control by  $V_{cmax}$  and  $J_{max}$ . If atmospheric [CO<sub>2</sub>] reaches 550 ppm by the middle of this century, then this would require a 30% increase in the  $J_{max}/V_{max}$ ratio to optimize investment between Rubisco and apparatus for the regeneration of RuBP. Plants are well known to show acclimation to growth at elevated  $[CO_2]$ , but is this sufficient to achieve this projected requirement? A metaanalysis of Free Air Concentration Enrichment (FACE) of CO<sub>2</sub> experiments showed an average decrease in V<sub>cmax</sub> of 13% in C3 plants (68). On the one hand, this result suggests an active acclimation of photosynthesis to high [CO<sub>2</sub>], since according to the Farquhar et al. (35) model, less Rubisco is needed to keep the same photosynthetic  $CO_2$  uptake rate under elevated  $[CO_2]$ . On the other hand,  $J_{max}$  decreases on average by 5% under elevated [CO<sub>2</sub>] of 550 ppm (68), leading to a transition  $C_i$  of approximately 356 ppm, which is substantially lower than the operating  $C_{\rm i}$  of 385 ppm at an elevated [CO<sub>2</sub>] of 550 ppm (68). This again suggests that the available acclimatory mechanisms inherent in current C3 plants are not able to keep  $V_{cmax}$  and  $J_{max}$  balanced to maximize photosynthesis and  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  under today's or future  $[CO_2]$ . The necessary decrease in Rubisco activity to optimize  $V_{cmax}/J_{max}$  could be achieved easily through antisense or RNAi; however, which genes might need to be overexpressed to achieve the parallel increase in  $J_{max}$  FACE: Free Air Concentration Enrichment is employed under field conditions to raise the concentration of CO<sub>2</sub> to mimic future atmospheric conditions without disturbing other interactions is far less clear. The following section examines a potential approach that might guide such manipulations.

#### **Carbon Metabolism Engineering**

Although Rubisco has been the primary focus of research to improve photosynthetic efficiency (117), other enzymes in the C3 cycle have been manipulated in different plants and their impacts on photosynthesis evaluated (105, 106). Results from these experiments clearly demonstrate that metabolic control of CO<sub>2</sub> fixation rate is shared among different enzymes (105). The control coefficient is defined as the ratio of the proportional increase in A to the proportional change in the activity of an individual enzyme underlying A. For example, if the activity of enzyme x is increased twofold, and A increases 1.5-fold, then the control coefficient for enzyme x would be 0.5. The sum of all control coefficients in the pathway leading to CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation is unity. If any one enzyme had a control coefficient of 1, it would be the only rate-limiting step under the conditions of measurement. At low CO<sub>2</sub> and high light, as implicit in the model of Farquhar et al. (35), the control coefficient for Rubisco must approach 1. Under other conditions, no single step in the process has a control coefficient of 1, implying that control is shared. As expected, enzymes show different control coefficients under different conditions. For example, Rubisco has a low control coefficient under low light conditions (118). Even enzymes usually regarded as catalyzing reversible reactions, such as transketolase, can have a control coefficient higher than 0 (48). This suggests that the choice of enzyme to be engineered differs depending on different growth environments, and thus identifying the optimal engineering option requires a systemwise approach.

Given some 60+ metabolic reactions in photosynthetic carbon metabolism and associated cellular metabolism in sucrose synthesis and photorespiration, there are thousands of potential permutations of change, which could not be addressed practically without some means of directing the effort. Zhu et al. (141) extended existing dynamic metabolic models of the C3 cycle by including the photorespiratory pathway and cellular metabolism to starch and sucrose to develop a complete dynamic model of photosynthetic carbon metabolism. The model consisted of a series of linked differential equations, with each differential equation representing the concentration change of one metabolite. Initial concentrations of metabolites and maximal activities of enzymes were extracted from the literature. The dynamics of CO<sub>2</sub> fixation and metabolite concentrations were simulated by numerical integration, such that the model could mimic well-established physiological phenomena. Using an evolutionary optimization algorithm, in which partitioning of a fixed quantity of protein-nitrogen among enzymes was allowed to vary, and selecting on photosynthetic rate, resulted after several generations in individuals with a light-saturated photosynthetic rate that was 60% higher. This suggests that the "typical" partitioning of resources among enzymes of photosynthetic carbon metabolism in C3 crop leaves is not optimal for maximizing the light-saturated rate of photosynthesis under current or future conditions. In particular, there appears to be an overinvestment in enzymes of the photorespiratory pathway and marked underinvestment in ADP glucose pyrophosphorylase and SBPase (sedoheptulose-1:7-bisphosphatase), enzymes which occupy key control points in carbon metabolism. Under the elevated [CO<sub>2</sub>] conditions predicted for the future, this pattern of under- and overinvestment is amplified, suggesting that manipulation of partitioning of resources among enzymes could greatly increase carbon gain without any increase in the total proteinnitrogen investment in the apparatus for photosynthetic carbon metabolism. Direct support for this prediction comes from the fact that overexpression of SBPase was shown to increase photosynthesis and biomass production of tobacco (64), whereas small decreases in SBPase were shown to decrease photosynthesis and biomass production (45, 46).

#### **Decreasing Photorespiratory Losses**

At 25°C and current atmospheric  $[CO_2]$ , ~30% of the carbohydrate formed in C3 photosynthesis is lost via photorespiration and the size of this loss increases with temperature. But blocking photorespiratory C2 metabolism downstream of Rubisco, e.g., by deletion or downregulation of an enzyme in the C2 pathway prevents recycling of carbon back to the C3 cycle, while carbon accumulates at the point of blockage. Such mutations and transformations are lethal, unless the plant is rescued with high  $[CO_2]$ , which will inhibit oxygenation of RuBP and entry of carbon into the C2 pathway.

Synthetic biology, however, is now opening new opportunities of altering C2 metabolism downstream of oxygenation (39). Kebeish et al. (58) produced plants in which chloroplastic glycolate can be converted directly to glycerate in the chloroplast by introducing five genes of the E. coli glycolate catabolic pathway into Arabidopsis thaliana chloroplasts. This created a bypass of the energy-intensive conversion that otherwise involves the cytosol, peroxisomes, and mitochondria. The bypass decreased the energy required to recycle glycoate back to the C3 pathway as glycerate and correspondingly increased photosynthesis and biomass production (58). This increase in photosynthetic rate is attributed to the increase in [CO<sub>2</sub>] around Rubisco, since CO<sub>2</sub> is released in the chloroplast rather than the mitochondrion, and because the bypass decreased the ATP required by avoiding ammonium refixation. If this engineering could completely bypass the normal photorespiratory pathway, then it would raise maximum efficiency in C3 photosynthesis at 25 °C and current atmospheric [CO<sub>2</sub>] by 13% (142).

Another approach to decrease photorespiratory loss is to engineer the C4 photosynthetic processes into C3 plants. As shown in **Figure 2**, C4 photosynthesis has significantly higher  $\varepsilon_c$  under current atmospheric [CO<sub>2</sub>] than C3 photosynthesis, although this efficiency advantage will decline as atmospheric [CO<sub>2</sub>] continues to rise, reaching parity by the

end of this century, except at very high leaf temperatures (142). Is the conversion of C3 species to C4 photosynthetic metabolism a feasible goal? The polyphyletic evolution of the C4 pathway (111), characteristics of the C4 pathway in some cell types of C3 species (50), the C3 pattern of cell differentiation in some tissues of C4 species (60), and the switch between C3 and C4 photosynthesis in some plants (20, 126) all suggest that the transition from C3 to C4 species may be controlled by relatively few genes and that the mechanisms controlling the C3 and C4 photosynthesis differentiation are flexible (51). Efforts to transform C3 plants to express the C4 pathway enzymes to create C4 photosynthesis in a single cell (82, 119) have had very little success so far (76, 82). A singlecell type C4 might not be able to support a high  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$ , even though single-cell C4 photosynthesis in multicellular plants exists in nature, with PEPcase and Rubisco spatially separated by distance in elongated cells (129, 130). Indeed, these plants are slow growing and usually exist in hot, semiarid environments, consistent with the theoretical prediction that a single-cell C4 system would allow a positive carbon balance only under high light and drought conditions, but not with high efficiency of light use due to the increased ATP demand for CO2 fixation caused by the CO<sub>2</sub> leakage and refixation (128). Considering that for all domesticated and high-yielding C4 crops, Kranz anatomy and the compartmentation of photosynthetic enzymes are closely linked, conversion of a C3 to a C4 crop will inevitably require the elucidation of the interaction between leaf morphology and photosynthesis. A full understanding of the factors determining and controlling the divergent development of mesophyll and bundle sheath cells in C4 leaves will be critical (49, 51).

#### **Plant Architecture Modification**

Plant architecture, such as dwarf stature in cereal crops, which has been associated with large improvements in harvest index ( $\varepsilon_p$ ), contributed substantially to the success of the green

LAI: leaf area index; defined as the onesided green leaf area per unit ground area in broadleaf canopies, or as the projected needle leaf area per unit ground area in needle canopies

revolution. Beyond maximizing harvest index, ideal crop plant architecture should minimize the highest photon flux density at an individual leaf level while at the same time maximize the total solar energy absorbed by the canopy per unit ground area. Ideally, the plant architecture and leaf biochemical properties should be designed so that the light levels match the photosynthetic capacity at different layers within the canopy (52, 90). It is not fully clear how well nitrogen distribution within a canopy tracks light distribution, although the photosynthetic apparatus show clear differentiation under different light conditions (121–123). What is the optimal plant architecture? When leaf area index (LAI) is lower than 2, canopies with horizontal leaves will enable the greatest interception of daily incident solar irradiance (73). For a canopy with a higher LAI, however, an ideal plant architecture will have a more vertical leaf angle at the top of the canopy that gradually decreases with depth into the canopy (72). This will ensure that light is spread more evenly through the canopy and that a high proportion of leaves will fall on the high-efficiency left-hand side of Figure 3. Theoretical analysis suggested that compared to a canopy with horizontal leaves, a canopy with a gradual decreased leaf angle can increase the daily intergral of carbon uptake as much as 40% on a sunny day at midlatitude (72). A season-long improvement of  $\varepsilon_{c}$  of  $\sim 20\%$  could result from the avoidance of severe light saturation at the top of the canopy and severe light limitation within the canopy due to the improved canopy architecture.

Substantial progress has been made in elucidating the genetic basis of plant architecture determination (85, 112). In rice, the dwarf stature is caused by loss of function of brassinosteroid insensitive1 ortholog, OsBRI1 (85). One allele of OsBRI1, d61-7, confers important agronomic traits—semidwarf stature and erect leaves—and led to 30% more grain yield than wild type at high planting densities (85). Genes for the erect leaves likely exist in most current crops (107, 108); if so, searching for d61-7 like alleles may be an important way forward in improving  $\varepsilon_c$ . Additionally, engineering or selecting plants with gradually decreasing leaf angles at different layers of canopy has the potential to further increase  $\varepsilon_c$  compared to either a uniform horizontal leaf angle or a uniform erect leaf angle (72). Theoretically, optimal architecture in plant monocultures will differ among species that vary in plant stature, leaf chlorophyll content, canopy albedo, and other species-specific features. Additionally, geographic location and time of the year matter because canopies with higher LAI and more erect leaves show the greatest advantage with high solar elevation, such as during summer or at low latitude (26).

### **Fine-Tuning Antenna Size**

Engineering a smaller antenna size is another possible opportunity to optimize light energy distribution within a canopy to improve  $\varepsilon_{c}$  (80). Glick and Melis (42) estimated that the minimal number of chlorophyll molecules needed for the assembly of the photosystem core complexes was 37 chlorophyll a molecules for photosystem II and 95 chlorophyll a molecules for photosystem I, which is approximately 25% of the number of chlorophylls normally associated with a typical plant photosystem (78, 89, 135). In bright light, high chlorophyll content results in overexcitation, the induction of nonphotochemical quenching (NPQ; see below under Fine-Tuning Photoprotection), and greater potential for photodamage (69, 79, 87, 103). At the same time, a high chlorophyll concentration also directly deprives cells at lower layers of a canopy or even lower cells within the leaf of light, which lowers  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  (78, 87, 88). Therefore, a smaller antenna size would not only mitigate efficiency losses associated with NPQ but also allow a greater transmittance of light into lower layers of the crop canopy or cells towards the lower surface of the leaf (81, 88), correspondingly increasing  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$ . Given these seeming advantages of a smaller antenna size and the scarcity of nitrogen in the field, why has a lower chlorophyll content not shown a selective advantage? It is perhaps because low chlorophyll may be a disadvantage

in a competitive natural habitat with other species; the circumstance in which most plant evolutionary selection has occurred. That is, if a plant intercepts light that it cannot itself use, it still disadvantages a competitor that might otherwise have received that light. The ideal for crop plants would seemingly be a minimum antenna size in upper canopy leaves, which increases as leaves become progressively more shaded. In theory, this could lead to increased  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  in crop canopies (80), but even in a crop monoculture there are counteracting issues. Most notably, early in the season when canopy density is insufficient to absorb nearly all of the photosynthetically active radiation, a reduced antenna will be a disadvantage due to lower  $\varepsilon_i$ . The hypothesis that smaller antennae size may improve  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  has not yet been tested rigorously in crops, but there does appear to be proof of concept. Mutants of soybean cultivar Clark Y9 and  $Y_{11}$  contain about half the chlorophyll of the wild type, yet mature canopies of these lowchlorophyl mutants show a substantially higher daily integral of photosynthesis than do wild type (>30% in some cases) (100). On the other hand, a rice mutant (Oryza sativa L. var. Zhenhui 249Y) with a low content of chlorophyll band a high chl a/b ratio of 4.7 (19) was reported to have slightly decreased A, but with improved resistance to photoinhibition (23), perhaps indicating that when canopy light penetration is improved by more erect leaf deployment, the benefits of reduced antennae size are less. The way in which the antenna is reduced may also be important to determining the extent to which  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  is improved. For example, lowering chlorophyll content by dramatically reducing chlorophyll b synthesis, which was the case with both the soybean and rice mutants, might be expected to imbalance the antennae size (i.e., absorption cross-section) of photosystem I and photosystem II, create a respiratory drag (as LHCII will continue to be synthesized but cannot be stabilized in the absence of chlorophyll b), and reduce exciton transfer among photosystem II centers—all factors that would be expected to constrain improvements to  $\varepsilon_c$ . Downregulating chlorophyll synthesis early in the pathway might be a better option. The complicated interactions of lowering leaf chlorophyll on canopy light dynamics, which will vary with location and time of year, suggest an important role for modeling in optimizing chlorophyll content to improve  $\varepsilon_c$ .

## **Fine-Tuning Photoprotection**

When there is light in excess of that used by photosynthesis, the normally efficient lightharvesting system of PS II switches to a photoprotective state in which there is thermal dissipation of the potentially harmful excess energy (66). This photoprotective heat dissipation is measured as and often called nonphotochemical quenching (NPQ) (1, 28, 53, 95) referring to the fact that this thermal dissipation of chlorophyll-excited states competes with photosystem II fluorescence emission as well as with photochemistrty. Dissipating more energy as heat instead of driving primary charge separation decreases the quantum yield of PS II (92). The downregulation of efficiency in PS II drives a commensurate quenching in PSI, in this case due to quenching by elevated amounts of  $P_{700}^+$  (95). Together the lowered efficiencies of the photosystems drive corresponding decreases in  $\Phi_{CO}$ , and in the convexity ( $\theta$ ) of the nonrectangular hyperbolic response of A to light (Equation 3) and decreases in efficiency at low light as depicted in Figure 3. At high light, decrease in  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  itself has minimal impact on carbon gain, while the increased thermal energy dissipation protects the photosynthetic apparatus against photooxidative damage. On the other hand, the decrease in  $\theta$  coupled to a decrease in  $\Phi_{CO}$ , is significant in the context of  $\varepsilon_{\rm c}$  because it extends the influence of a decrease in  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  to much higher light levels. For example, at  $A_{sat}$  of 25 µmol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, decreasing  $\Phi_{\rm CO}$ , from a normal value of 0.055 by 50% will result in only a 2% decrease in A under full sunlight. However, if this 50% decrease in  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  is coupled with a 10% decrease in  $\theta$  (from 0.095 to 0.0855), then A at full sunlight will decrease by LHCII: the lightharvesting complex; an array of proteinchlorophyll molecules within the thylakoid membrane containing both chlorophylls a and b, which transfer light energy to the photosystem II reaction center

#### NPQ:

nonphotochemical quenching of chlorophyll fluorescence due to the thermal dissipation of chlorophyll excited states, which competes with photosystem II fluorescence emission as well as with photochemistry

*A*<sub>c</sub>': integrated daily canopy carbon uptake

**D1:** a protein of the photosystem II reaction center involved in charge separation and vulnerable to oxidative damage, resulting in a high repair turnover **PsbS:** a protein of

photosystem II that is involved in nonphotochemical quenching (NPQ) and heat dissipation of excess absorbed energy 26% (69). The coupled decrease of  $\theta$  and  $\Phi_{CO_2}$ is commonly encountered in the field (94), indicating the importance of NPQ in suppressing daily canopy carbon gain in the field even under high light. Under low light conditions, low  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  and  $\theta$  strongly limit *A* until they revert to their dark-adapted values, restoring the highefficiency state. Light in plant canopies continually fluctuates, resulting in corresponding fluctuations of  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  and  $\theta$ . Given that the recovery of  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  and  $\theta$  from the photoprotected state to the high-efficiency state is sluggish in comparison to the rate of light fluctuations, NPQ inevitably leads to a substantial decreased canopy CO<sub>2</sub> uptake (143).

What is the cost of this delayed recovery to potential  $CO_2$  uptake by a canopy in the field? Answering this question is experimentally challenging because of the difficulty of obtaining detailed measurements of the heterogeneous light environments inside the canopy. To overcome this issue, a reverse ray-tracing algorithm was used for predicting light dynamics of randomly selected individual points in a model canopy to describe the discontinuity and heterogeneity of light flux within the canopy (143). The predicted light dynamics were combined with empirical equations simulating the dynamics of the light-dependent decrease and recovery of  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  and  $\theta$ , and their effects on the integrated daily canopy carbon uptake  $(A_{c})$ . The simulation predicts that the inability of leaves to rapidly recover efficiency upon a decrease in solar radiation causes average losses in daily canopy carbon gain at typical temperatures for temperate crops on the order of 15% due just to the continually changing sun-leaf geometry within a canopy over the course of a day, which results in sudden decreases in photon flux that are not met with immediate recoveries of  $\Phi_{\rm CO}$ , and  $\theta$ . These losses are greater at low temperatures at which recovery is slower (143).

If excess light cannot be dissipated safely, photodamage can occur and lead to oxidative damage to photosystem II, especially to D1 protein (69), which in itself would lower photosynthetic efficiency and would require repair and replacement of the protein before efficiency could be restored. The detailed energetic cost of photodamage, repair, and protective mechanisms has not been analyzed thoroughly; such costs are possibly smaller than the lost carbon uptake due to photoprotection since not many proteins are involved (69). This suggests that plants with increased capacity of photoprotection and repair will gain competitive advantage in high-light stress conditions. Are there such plants? Algae associated with the coral Stylophora pistillata can withstand 1.5x full sunlight without evidence of loss of maximum photosynthetic efficiency or photoinhibition, showing that photoprotection and the associated loss of efficiency are possibly not intrinsic requirements of the photosynthetic apparatus (33).

Can photoprotection be engineered to decrease losses in  $\varepsilon_c$ ? Overexpressing betacarotene hydroxylase in Arabidopsis thaliana, which controls the biosynthesis of the xanthophylls cycle carotenoids, changed the rate of formation and relaxation of NPQ, though the final amplitude of NPQ was unaltered (55). In addition, the kinetics of NPQ correlate with the deep oxidation state of the xanthophyll cycle pool and not the amount of zeaxanthin, which suggests that zeaxanthin and violaxanthin antagonistically regulate the switch between the light harvesting and photoprotective modes of the light-harvesting system (55). This further suggests that fine-tuning of the xanthophyll cycle pool size might be a feasible approach to engineer optimal NPQ kinetics. Because the crystal structure of LHCII shows a single xanthophyll cycle carotenoid per monomer, it is somewhat puzzling how the over synthesis of xanthophyll cycle carotenoids acts to affect NPQ. Along similar lines, the overexpression of PsbS induces enhanced NPQ saturating at 5 PsbS/D1 (93), whereas the wild-type titer is a single PsbS/D1, again raising the question of how the extra copies interact to impact NPQ. Genetic variations within a single species or among species in susceptibility to photoinhibition, either by different decreases of  $\Phi_{\rm CO}$ ,

Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 2010.61:235-261. Downloaded from www.annualreviews.org Access provided by University of Illinois - Urbana Champaign on 10/15/18. For personal use only. or by different rates of recovery of  $\Phi_{CO_2}$  after photoinhibition (69, 102, 131), are another resource that can be used to identify and then engineer optimal NPQ kinetics.

### Perspectives

The central challenge to improving photosynthetic efficiency is knowing how alterations made to the photosynthetic process at the level of the chloroplast will scale, because it is the impact on the integral of seasonal canopy photosynthesis, not the instantaneous rate of chloroplast or single leaf photosynthesis, that is related to biomass production and yield. In addition, photosynthesis is strongly influenced by external environmental factors as well as co-occurring internal processes such as respiration, nitrogen metabolism, and water transport (e.g., 6, 61). These considerations emphasize that selection of changes to the photosynthetic process intended to improve biomass production and crop yield must take into account a complex matrix of interacting elements. Using experimental approaches to test the impacts of individual engineering options for different crops under different conditions on canopy photosynthesis is clearly unrealistic. Developing systems models of photosynthesis-and eventually plant primary metabolism and plant growth and development-that can be combined with optimization algorithms to evaluate impacts on photosynthetic efficiency of large numbers of virtual genetic and trangenic manipulations in multiple combinations holds the greatest promise for improving photosynthetic efficiency. Indeed, the emergent efforts to use this approach reviewed above have already identified highly plausible targets for substantial improvements.

Meeting the increase in agricultural demand during this century is predicted to require a doubling of global production, although this projection assumes "business as usual" (116). Since the middle of the twentieth century, 95% of the production gains have come from yield increases, with the exception of Africa where 40% of the gains have come from expanding cultivated land. Currently, there is on the order of 1600 Mha under cultivation globally (37). Overall, the world has limited capacity to sustainably expand cropland; indeed, it is shrinking in many developed countries. Thus meeting future increases in demand will have to come from a near doubling of productivity on a land area basis. While important gains in productivity should be possible through reducing stress-induced and postharvest losses, and while some further improvement in interception efficiency ( $\varepsilon_i$ ) and partitioning efficiency ( $\varepsilon_p$ ) may also be possible, particularly in less developed crop species, a large contribution will have to come from improved photosynthetic conversion efficiency ( $\varepsilon_c$ ), for which we estimate that at least a 50% improvement will be required to double global production. Combining systems modeling with modern breeding and transgenic technologies holds greatest promise to meet this grand challenge. Such an integrated modeling framework will also be critical to a synthetic biology research platform to design new pathways, such as improved CO<sub>2</sub> fixation and photorespiratory pathways (58), or new genetic regulatory networks (11) to improve photosynthetic efficiency.

The task of improving  $\varepsilon_{c}$  is therefore not a distant challenge but is already upon us, given that even when these improvements are achieved it may take an additional 10-20 years to bring such innovations to farms in commercial cultivars at adequate scale. In this context, it seems valuable to group the various alterations that have been discussed here by our best estimate of their relative time horizon and to identify the most important technical and/or scientific hurdles that must be overcome in order to be realized (Table 2). The time scenarios given here are the estimates of time to production of advantaged germplasm that could be incorporated into breeding programs. It is our contention that implementation of the four alterations to the photosynthetic process in the Near-term category of Table 2 is limited primarily by the will to invest sufficiently to

Time horizon	Change to be made	<sup>a</sup> Increase in $\varepsilon_c$ (%)	Major obstacle(s) to implementation
Long-term <sup>b</sup>	Rubisco with dramatically	30	Determining which molecular features of Rubisco
	Increase mesophyll conductance	20	Determining which physiological factors control mesophyll conductance
	Conversion of C3 to C4	30	Identifying suite of genes that control morphological and biochemical conversion
Mid-term <sup>c</sup>	Increased rate of recovery from photoprotective state	15	Determining combination of components in PSII photoprotective pathway to be altered
	Introduction of Rubisco with increased carboxylation rate	25	Developing efficient transformation technologies
Near-term <sup>d</sup>	Photorespiration bypass	13	Maximizing bypass flux; introducing into crop plants
	Improved canopy structure	30	Identifying genetic variability
	Rebalancing of RuBP	30	Demonstrating proof of concept experiments in crop
	regeneration rate with		plants; developing efficient transformation
	increased carboxylation		technologies
	Optimize canopy chlorophyll	30	Developing optimization models; determining
	content		metabolically most efficient mode of reducing
			chlorophyll content

Table 2 Timeline for improving photosynthetic efficiency

<sup>a</sup>Percent increase in the daily integral of carbon uptake estimated for a sunny day at midlatitudes.

<sup>b</sup>Theoretical basis for what change to make to affect the increase is missing. Not enough is known to determine if answers can be bought.

<sup>c</sup>Important science regarding what components to change to affect the increase is missing. With substantial focused investment, possible in 20-year time frame.

<sup>d</sup>The basic science about what needs to be done is in place and the hurdles for implementation are technical. With adequate investment, possible in 10-year time frame.

make it happen; i.e., the solutions to the implementation hurdles could "be bought". This is perhaps also the case for the table's Mid-term goal of transferring C4 (high- $k_{c}^{c}$ ) Rubisco into the chloroplasts of C3 plants. The theory establishing the benefit of the alteration is well developed, but the technical obstacles to transforming both genomes, i.e., in ensuring proper import, posttranslational processing and assembly, silencing of native genes, and efficient interaction with regulatory partners (e.g., Rubisco activase), need to be overcome. Nevertheless, the solutions to implementation hurdles seem very plausible in a 20-year or shorter timeframe with sufficient investment. The same may be true for accelerating the rate of relaxation of photoprotection to restore fully efficient photosynthesis.

The Long-term category of **Table 2** includes proposed changes about which there exists too little science to judge feasibility; i.e., we don't know if the solutions can be bought. The molecular features of the Rubisco holoenzyme that control discrimination between oxygen and carbon dioxide are unknown, and it may be that the reaction mechanism of Rubisco precludes the possibility of engineering any significant decrease in oxygenation activity. In our view, the goal of converting C3 crops to C4 photosynthetic metabolism belongs in this Long-term category. Important science needed to judge feasibility remains critical; namely, discovering the genetic basis for Kranz anatomy and developmental compartmentation of the processes of C4 photosynthesis, which is still largely unknown. Another goal that remains long term is the engineering necessary to increase mesophyll conductance to  $CO_2$ , since critical information about the physiological and physical factors affecting mesophyll conductance, required to judge feasibility, is missing.

#### SUMMARY POINTS

- 1. While important gains in productivity should be possible through reducing stressinduced and postharvest losses, we estimate that at least a 50% improvement in photosynthetic conversion efficiency will also be critical to meet the doubled global productivity of grain crops that will likely be needed over this century.
- 2. Improving photosynthetic conversion efficiency will require a systems approach that is informed by coupled models able to correlate a change made in the chloroplast to yield in the field and that implements a full suite of tools including breeding, gene transfer, and synthetic biology in bringing about the designed alteration to photosynthesis.
- 3. Several changes to the photosynthetic process have been identified that are well supported by theory to increase canopy photosynthesis and production. For some, implementation is limited by technical issues that can be overcome by sufficient investment, whereas in other cases too little of the science has been undertaken to identify what needs to be altered to effect an increase in yield.

## **DISCLOSURE STATEMENT**

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful for Dr. Aleel K. Grennan's valuable assistance with this review.

## LITERATURE CITED

- Ahn TK, Avenson TJ, Ballottari M, Cheng YC, Niyogi KK, et al. 2008. Architecture of a charge-transfer state regulating light harvesting in a plant antenna protein. *Science* 320:794–97
- Ainsworth EA, Long SP. 2005. What have we learned from 15 years of free-air CO<sub>2</sub> enrichment (FACE)? A meta-analytic review of the responses of photosynthesis, canopy. *New Phytol.* 165:351–71
- 3. Amthor JS. 1989. Respiration and Crop Productivity. New York: Springer-Verlag
- 4. Amthor JS. 2007. Improving photosynthesis and yield potential. In *Improvements of Crop Plants for Indus*trial End Uses, ed. P Ranalli, pp. 27–58. Dordrecht, Netherlands: Springer
- Andersson I, Taylor TC. 2003. Structural framework for catalysis and regulation in ribulose-15bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 414:130–40
- Atkin OK, Macherel D. 2009. The crucial role of plant mitochondria in orchestrating drought tolerance. Ann. Bot. 103:581–97
- Bainbridge G, Madgwick P, Parmar S, Mitchell R, Paul M, et al. 1995. Engineering Rubisco to change its catalytic properties. *J. Exp. Bot.* 46:1269–76
- Baker NR, East TM, Long SP. 1983. Chilling damage to photosynthesis in young Zea mays. J. Exp. Bot. 34:189–97
- Ball JT, Woodrow IE, Berry JA. 1987. A model predicting stomatal conductance and its contribution to the control of photosynthesis under different environmental conditions. In *Progress in Photosynthesis Research*, ed. J Biggens, vol. 4, pp. 221–24. Dordrecht, Netherlands: Martinus Nijhoff
- Barnola JM, Raynaud D, Lorius C, Barkov N. 1999. Historical CO<sub>2</sub> record from the Vostok ice core. In *Trends: A Compendium of Data on Global Change*, Carbon Dioxide Information Analysis Center, U.S. Dept. of Energy, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, TN

- Barrett CL, Kim TY, Kim HU, Palsson BO, Lee SY. 2006. Systems biology as a foundation for genomescale synthetic biology. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 17:488–92
- 12. Beadle CL, Long SP. 1985. Photosynthesis—is it limiting to biomass production. Biomass. 8:119-68
- Beadle CL, Long SP, Imbamba SK, Hall DO, Olembo RJ. 1985. Photosynthesis in relation to plant production in terrestrial environments. UN Environ. Programme (UNEP), Oxford, UK: Tycooly Int. 156 pp.
- Beale CV, Morrison JIL, Long SP. 1999. Water use efficiency of C<sub>4</sub> perennial grasses in a temperate climate. Agric. For. Meteorol. 96:103–15
- Beale CV, Long SP. 1995. Can perennial C-4 grasses attain high efficiencies of radiant energy–conversion in cool climates. *Plant Cell Environ.* 18:641–50
- Bernacchi CJ, Leakey ADB, Heady LE, Morgan PB, Dohleman FG, et al. 2006. Hourly and seasonal variation in photosynthesis and stomatal conductance of soybean grown at future CO<sub>2</sub> and ozone concentrations for 3 years under fully open-air field conditions. *Plant Cell Environ*. 29:2077–90
- Bernacchi CJ, Portis AR, Nakano H, von Caemmerer S, Long SP. 2002. Temperature response of mesophyll conductance. Implications for the determination of Rubisco enzyme kinetics and for limitations to photosynthesis in vivo. *Plant Physiol.* 130:1992–98
- Björkman O, Demmig B. 1987. Photon yield of O<sub>2</sub> evolution and chlorophyll fluorescence characteristics at 77K among vascular plants of diverse origins. *Planta*. 170:489–504
- Chen X, Zhang W, Xie Y, Lu W, Zhang R. 2007. Comparative proteomics of thylakoid membrane from a chlorophyll *b*-less rice mutant and its wild type. *Plant Sci.* 173:397
- Cheng SH, Demoore B, Wu JR, Edwards GE, Ku MSB. 1989. Photosynthetic plasticity in flaveriabrownii—growth irradiance and the expression of C-4 photosynthesis. *Plant Physiol.* 89:1129–35
- Cosentino SL, Patane C, Sanzone E, Copani V, Foti S. 2007. Effects of soil water content and nitrogen supply on the productivity of *Miscanthus x giganteus* Greef et Deu. in a mediterranean environment. *Ind. Crops Prod.* 25:75–88
- Cramer WA, Zhang HM, Yan JS, Kurisu G, Smith JL. 2006. Transmembrane traffic in the cytochrome b<sub>6</sub>f complex. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 75:769–90
- Dai XB, Xu XM, Lu W, Kuang TY. 2003. Photoinhibition characteristics of a low chlorophyll b mutant of high yield rice. *Photosynthetica*. 41:57–60
- Dermody O, Long SP, McConnaughay K, DeLucia EH. 2008. How do elevated CO<sub>2</sub> and O<sub>3</sub> affect the interception and utilization of radiation by a soybean canopy? *Glob. Change Biol.* 14:556–64
- Dohleman FG, Long SP. 2009. More productive than maize in the Midwest—How does *Miscanthus* do it? *Plant Physiol.* 150:2104–15
- 26. Duncan WG. 1971. Leaf angle, leaf area and crop photosynthesis. Crop Sci. 11:482-85
- Earl HJ, Tollenaar M. 1998. Difference among commercial maize (Zea mays L.) hybrids in respiration rates of mature leaves. Field Crops Res. 59:9–19
- Eberhard S, Finazzi G, Wollman FA. 2008. The dynamics of photosynthesis. Annu. Rev. Genet. 42:463– 515
- Ehleringer J, Pearcy RW. 1983. Variation in quantum yield for CO<sub>2</sub> uptake among C3 and C4 plants. *Plant Physiol.* 73:555–59
- Ercoli L, Mariotti M, Masoni A, Bonari E. 1999. Effect of irrigation and nitrogen fertilization on biomass vield and efficiency of energy use in crop production of miscanthus. *Field Crops Res.* 63:3–11
- 31. Evans LT. 1993. Crop Evolution, Adaptation and Yield. Cambridge: Cambridge Univ. Press
- Falk S, Leverenz JW, Samuelsson G, Oquist G. 1992. Changes in photosystem II fluorescence in *Chlamy-domonas reinbardtii* exposed to increasing levels of irradiance in relationship to the photosynthetic response to light. *Photosynth. Res.* 31:31–40
- Falkowski PG, Dubindky Z. 1981. Light shade adaption of *Stylophora pistillata*, a hermatypic coral from the Gulf of Eilat. *Nature* 289:172–74
- FAOSTAT. 2007. FAO statistical databases. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, Italy. http://www.fao.org
- Farquhar GD, von Caemmerer S, Berry JA. 1980. A biochemical model of photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation in leaves of C<sub>3</sub> species. *Planta* 149:78–90

- 36. Ferguson SJ. 2000. ATP synthase: What dictates the size of a ring? Curr. Biol. 10:R804-8
- Field C. 2008. Agriculture in a changing environment. Presented at Phytopathology, Carnegie Inst. Sci., Stanford Univ., 98:S2
- Flexas J, Ribas-Carbo M, Diaz-Espejo A, Galmes J, Medrano H. 2008. Mesophyll conductance to CO<sub>2</sub>: Current knowledge and future prospects. *Plant Cell Environ.* 31:602–21
- Foyer CH, Bloom AJ, Queval G, Noctor G. 2009. Photorespiratory metabolism: genes, mutants, energetics, and redox signaling. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 61:455–84
- Furbank RT, Hatch MD. 1987. Mechanism of C4 photosynthesis—the size and composition of the inorganic carbon pool in bundle sheath cells. *Plant Physiol.* 85:958–64
- Galmes J, Flexas J, Keys AJ, Cifre J, Mitchell RAC, et al. 2005. Rubisco specificity factor tends to be larger in plant species from drier habitats and in species with persistent leaves. *Plant Cell Environ.* 28:571–79
- Glick RE, Melis A. 1988. Minimum photosynthetic unit size in system-I and system-II of barley chloroplasts. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 934:151–55
- Hall AJ, Connor DJ, Sadras VO. 1995. Radiation use efficiency of sunflower crops—effects of specific leaf nitrogen and ontogeny. *Field Crop. Res.* 41:65–77
- Harley PC, Sharkey TD. 1991. An improved model of C3 photosynthesis at high CO<sub>2</sub>: reversed O<sub>2</sub> sensitivity explained by lack of glycerate reentry into the chloroplast. *Photosynth. Res.* 27:169–78
- Harrison EP, Olcer H, Lloyd JC, Long SP, Raines CA. 2001. Small decreases in SBPase cause a linear decline in the apparent RuBP regeneration rate, but do not affect Rubisco carboxylation capacity. *J. Exp. Bot.* 52:1779–84
- Harrison EP, Willingham NM, Lloyd JC, Raines CA. 1998. Reduced sedoheptulose-1,7-bisphosphatase levels in transgenic tobacco lead to decreased photosynthetic capacity and altered carbohydrate accumulation. *Planta* 204:27–36
- Hay RKM. 1995. Harvest index—a review of its use in plant-breeding and crop physiology. Ann. Appl. Biol. 126:197–216
- Henkes S, Sonnewald U, Badur R, Flachmann R, Stitt M. 2001. A small decrease of plastid transketolase activity in antisense tobacco transformants has dramatic effects on photosynthesis and phenylpropanoid metabolism. *Plant Cell* 13:535–51
- Hibberd JM, Covshoff S. The regulation of gene expression required for C<sub>4</sub> photosynthesis. *Annu. Rev.* of *Plant Biol.* 61:In press
- Hibberd JM, Quick WP. 2002. Characteristics of C-4 photosynthesis in stems and petioles of C-3 flowering plants. *Nature* 415:451–54
- Hibberd JM, Sheehy JE, Langdale JA. 2008. Using C-4 photosynthesis to increase the yield of rice rationale and feasibility. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 11:228–31
- 52. Hikosaka K, Terashima I. 1995. A model of the acclimation of photosynthesis in the leaves of C-3 plants to sun and shade with respect to nitrogen use. *Plant Cell Environ*. 18:605–18
- Horton P, Johnson MP, Perez-Bueno ML, Kiss AZ, Ruban AV. 2008. Photosynthetic acclimation: Does the dynamic structure and macro-organization of photosystem II in higher plant grana membranes regulate light harvesting states? *FEBS J*. 275:1069–79
- Houtz RL, Portis AR. 2003. The life of ribulose 1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenaseposttranslational facts and mysteries. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 414:150–58
- Johnson MP, Davison PA, Ruban AV, Horton P. 2008. The xanthophyll cycle pool size controls the kinetics of nonphotochemical quenching in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. FEBS Lett. 582:262–66
- Kanevski I, Maliga P, Rhoades DF, Gutteridge S. 1999. Plastome engineering of ribulose-1,5bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase in tobacco to form a sunflower large subunit and tobacco small subunit hybrid. *Plant Physiol.* 119:133–41
- 57. Karkehabadi S, Peddi SR, Anwaruzzaman M, Taylor TC, Cederlund A, et al. 2005. Chimeric small subunits influence catalysis without causing global conformational changes in the crystal structure of ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase. *Biochemistry* 44:9851–61
- Kebeish R, Niessen M, Thiruveedhi K, Bari R, Hirsch H, et al. 2007. Chloroplastic photorespiratory bypass increases photosynthesis and biomass production in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Nat. Biotechnol. 25:593–99
- Kramer DM, Cruz JA, Kanazawa A. 2003. Balancing the central roles of the thylakoid proton gradient. Trends Plant Sci. 8:27–32

- Langdale JA, Zelitch I, Miller E, Nelson T. 1988. Cell position and light influence C-4 versus C-3 patterns of photosynthetic gene-expression in maize. *EMBO 7*. 7:3643–51
- Lawlor DW, Tezara W. 2009. Causes of decreased photosynthetic rate and metabolic capacity in waterdeficient leaf cells: a critical evaluation of mechanisms and integration of processes. Ann. Bot. 103:561–79
- Leakey ADB, Bernacchi CJ, Ort DR, Long SP. 2006. Growth of soybean under free-air [CO<sub>2</sub>] enrichment (FACE) does not cause stomatal acclimation. *Plant Cell Environ*. 29:1794–1800
- Leakey ADB, Xu F, Gillespie KM, McGrath JM, Ainsworth EA, Ort DR. 2009. Genomic basis for stimulated respiration by plants growing under elevated carbon dioxide. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 106:3597– 602
- Lefebvre S, Lawson T, Zakhleniuk OV, Lloyd JC, Raines CA. 2005. Increased sedoheptulose-1,7bisphosphatase activity in transgenic tobacco plants stimulates photosynthesis and growth from an early stage in development. *Plant Physiol.* 138:451–60
- Leverenz JW, Falk S, Pilstrom CM, Samuelsson G. 1990. The effects of photoinhibition on the photosynthetic light-response curve of green plant-cells (chlamydomonas-reinhardtii). *Planta* 182:161–68
- Li Z, Wakao S, Fischer BB, Niyogi KK. 2009. Sensing and responding to excess light. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 60:239–60
- Long SP. 1999. Environmental responses. In *The Biology of C4 Photosynthesis*, ed. RF Sage, RK Monson, pp. 209–43. San Diego: Academic
- Long SP, Ainsworth EA, Rogers A, Ort DR. 2004. Rising atmospheric carbon dioxide: Plants FACE their future. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 55:591–628
- Long SP, Humphries SW, Falkowski PG. 1994. Photoinhibition of photosynthesis in nature. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol Plant Molec. Biol. 45:633–62
- Long SP, Incoll LD, Woolhouse HW. 1975. C4 photosynthesis in plants from cool temperate regions, with particular reference to Spartina-townsendii. *Nature* 257:622–24
- Long SP, Postl WF, Bolharnordenkampf HR. 1993. Quantum yields for uptake of carbon-dioxide in C-3 vascular plants of contrasting habitats and taxonomic groupings. *Planta* 189:226–34
- Long SP, Zhu XG, Naidu SL, Ort DR. 2006. Can improvement in photosynthesis increase crop yields? *Plant Cell Environ*. 29:315–30
- Loomis RS, Williams WA, Duncan WG. 1967. Community architecture and the productivity of terrestrial plant communities. In *Harvesting the Sun: Photosynthesis in Plant Life*, ed. A San Pietro, FA Greer, TJ Army, pp. 291–308. New York: Academic
- Marshall B, Biscoe PV. 1980. A model for C-3 leaves describing the dependence of net photosynthesis on irradiance 0.1. derivation. *7. Exp. Bot.* 31:29–39
- Matsumura I, Patel M, Greene D. 2005. Directed evolution of Rubisco through genetic selections of metabolically engineered *Escherichia coli. FASEB 7.* 19:A292
- Matsuoka M, Furbank RT, Fukayama H, Miyao M. 2001. Molecular engineering of C4 photosynthesis. *Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Molec. Biol.* 52:297–314
- 77. Meehl GA, Stocker TF, Collins WD, Friedlingstein P, Gaye AT, et al. 2007. Global climate projections. In *Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis*. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, ed. S Solomon, D Qin, M Manning, Z Chen, M Marquis, et al., pp. 119–234. Cambridge: Cambridge Univ. Press
- Melis A. 1996. Excitation energy transfer: functional and dynamic aspects of Lhc (cab) proteins. In Oxygenic Photosynthesis: The Light Reactions, ed. DR Ort, CF Yocum, pp. 523–38. Dordrecht, Netherlands: Kluwer Academic
- Melis A. 1999. Photosystem-II damage and repair cycle in chloroplasts: What modulates the rate of photodamage in vivo? *Trends Plant Sci.* 4:130–35
- Melis A. 2009. Solar energy conversion efficiencies in photosynthesis: Minimizing the chlorophyll antennae to maximize efficiency. *Plant Sci.* 17:272–80
- Melis A, Neidhardt J, Benemann JR. 1998. *Dunaliella salina* (Chlorophyta) with small chlorophyll antenna sizes exhibit higher photosynthetic productivities and photon use efficiencies than normally pigmented cells. *J. Appl. Phycol.* 10:515–25
- Miyao M. 2003. Molecular evolution and genetic engineering of C4 photosynthetic enzymes. J. Exp. Bot. 54:179–89

- Monteith JL. 1977. Climate and the efficiency of crop production in Britain. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. Ser: B 281:277–94
- Morgan PB, Bollero GA, Nelson RL, Dohleman FG, Long SP. 2005. Smaller than predicted increase in aboveground net primary production and yield of field-grown soybean under fully open-air [CO<sub>2</sub>] elevation. *Global Change Biol.* 11:1856–65
- Morinaka Y, Sakamoto T, Inukai Y, Agetsuma M, Kitano H, et al. 2006. Morphological alteration caused by brassinosteroid insensitivity increases the biomass and grain production of rice. *Plant Physiol.* 141:924–31
- Muurinen S, Peltonen-Sainio P. 2006. Radiation-use efficiency of modern and old spring cereal cultivars and its response to nitrogen in northern growing conditions. *Field Crop. Res.* 96:363–73
- Naus J, Melis A. 1991. Changes of photosystem stoichiometry during cell-growth in *Dunaliella salina* cultures. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 32:569–75
- Neidhardt J, Benemann JR, Zhang LP, Melis A. 1998. Photosystem-II repair and chloroplast recovery from irradiance stress: relationship between chronic photoinhibition, light-harvesting chlorophyll antenna size and photosynthetic productivity in *Dunaliella salina* (green algae). *Photosynth. Res.* 56:175–84
- Nelson N, Yocum CF. 2006. Structure and function of photosystems I and II. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 57:521–65
- Niinemets U. 2007. Photosynthesis and resource distribution through plant canopies. *Plant Cell Environ*. 30:1052–71
- Niinemets U, Diaz-Espejo A, Flexas J, Galmes J, Warren CR. 2009. Importance of mesophyll diffusion conductance in estimation of plant photosynthesis in the field. J. Exp. Bot. 60:2271–82
- Niyogi KK. 1999. Photoprotection revisited: genetic and molecular approaches. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 50:333–59
- Niyogi KK, Li X-P, Rosenberg V, Jung H-S. 2005. Is PsbS the site of non-photochemical quenching in photosynthesis? J. Exp. Bot. 56:375–82
- Ogren E, Sjostrom M. 1990. Estimation of the effect of photoinhibition on the carbon gain in leaves of a willow canopy. *Planta* 181:560–67
- 95. Ort DR. 2001. When there is too much light. Plant Physiol. 125:29-32
- Ortiz-Lopez A, Nie GY, Ort DR, Baker NE. 1990. The involvement of the photoinhibition of photosystem II and impaired membrane energization in the reduced quantum yield of carbon assimilation in chilled maize. *Planta* 181:78–84
- Parry MAJ, Andralojc PJ, Mitchell RAC, Madgwick PJ, Keys AJ. 2003. Manipulation of Rubisco: The amount, activity, function and regulation. J. Exp. Bot. 54:1321–33
- Peng SB, Tang Q, Zou Y. 2009. Current status and challenges of rice production in china. *Plant Prod. Sci.* 12:3–8
- Penning de Vries FWT, Brunsting AHM, van Laar HH. 1974. Products, requirement and efficiency of biosynthesis: A quantitative approach. J. Theor. Biol. 45:339–77
- Pettigrew WT, Hesketh JD, Peters DB, Woolley JT. 1989. Characterization of canopy photosynthesis of chlorophyll-deficient soybean isolinew. Crop Sci. 29:1025–29
- Piedade MTF, Junk WJ, Long SP. 1991. The productivity of the C4 grass echinochloa-polystachya on the Amazon floodplain. *Ecology* 72:1456–63
- Pimentel C, Davey PA, Juvik JA, Long SP. 2005. Gene loci in maize influencing susceptibility to chilling dependent photoinhibition of photosynthesis. *Photosynth. Res.* 85:319–26
- Powles SB. 1984. Photoinhibition of photosynthesis induced by visible-light. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 35:15–44
- Pyke KA, Leech RM. 1987. The control of chloroplast number in wheat mesophyll cells. *Planta* 170:416–20
- 105. Raines CA. 2003. The Calvin cycle revisited. Photosynth. Res. 75:1-10
- Raines CA. 2006. Transgenic approaches to manipulate the environmental responses of the C<sub>3</sub> carbon fixation cycle. *Plant Cell Environ*. 29:331–39
- Reynolds MP, van Ginkel M, Ribaut JM. 2000. Avenues for genetic modification of radiation use efficiency in wheat. J. Exp. Bot. 51:459–73

- Richards RA. 2000. Selectable traits to increase crop photosynthesis and yield of grain crops. *J. Exp. Bot.* 51:447–58
- Richter ML. 2004. Gamma-epsilon interactions regulate the chloroplast ATP synthase. *Photosynth. Res* 79:319–29
- Sage RF. 2002. Variation in the k(cat) of Rubisco in C-3 and C-4 plants and some implications for photosynthetic performance at high and low temperature. J. Exp. Bot. 53:609–20
- 111. Sage RF. 2004. The evolution of C-4 photosynthesis. New Phytologist 161:341-70
- Sakamoto T, Matsuoka M. 2004. Generating high-yielding varieties by genetic manipulation of plant architecture. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 15:144–47
- Seemann JR, Badger MR, Berry JA. 1984. Variations in the specific activity of ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase between species utilizing differing photosynthetic pathways. *Plant Physiol.* 74:791–94
- Shikanai T. 2007. Cyclic electron transport around photosystem I: genetic approaches. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 58:199–217
- Sinclair TR. 1998. Historical changes in harvest index and crop nitrogen accumulation. Crop Sci. 38:638– 43
- 116. Smil V. 2005. Do we need higher farm yield during the first half of the 21st century? In *Yields of Farmed Species: Constraints and Opportunities in the 21st Century*, ed. R Sylvester-Bradley, J Wiseman, pp. 1–14. Nottingham, UK: Nottingham University Press
- Spreitzer RJ, Salvucci ME. 2002. RUBISCO: Structure, regulatory interactions, and possibilities for a better enzyme. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 53:449–75
- 118. Stitt M, Quick WP, Schurr U, Schulze ED, Rodermel SR, Bogorad L. 1991. Decreased ribulose-1,5bisphosphate carboxylase-oxygenase in transgenic tobacco transformed with antisense rbcS. II. Flux control coefficients for photosynthesis in varying light, CO<sub>2</sub>, and air humidity. *Planta* 183:555–66
- Suzuki S, Murai N, Burnell JN, Arai M. 2000. Changes in photosynthetic carbon flow in transgenic rice plants that express C4-type phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase from *Urochloa panicoides*. *Plant Physiol*. 124:163–72
- Tabita FR. 1999. Microbial ribulose 1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase: a different perspective. *Photosynth. Res.* 60:1–28
- 121. Tazoe Y, Noguchi KO, Terashima I. 2006. Effects of growth light and nitrogen nutrition on the organization of the photosynthetic apparatus in leaves of a C4 plant, *Amaranthus cruentus*. *Plant Cell Environ*. 29:691–700
- 122. Terashima I, Evans JR. 1988. Effects of light and nitrogen nutrition on the organization of the photosynthetic apparatus in spinach. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 29:143–55
- Terashima I, Hanba YT, Tazoe Y, Vyas P, Yano S. 2006. Irradiance and phenotype: Comparative ecodevelopment of sun and shade leaves in relation to photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> diffusion. *J. Exp. Bot.* 57:343– 54
- Turina P, Samoray D, Graber P. 2003. H<sup>+</sup>/ATP ratio of proton transport-coupled ATP synthesis and hydrolysis catalysed by CF<sub>0</sub>F<sub>1</sub>-liposomes. *EMBO J*. 22:418–26
- 125. Uemura K, Anwaruzzaman M, Miyachi S, Yokota A. 1997. Ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase from thermophilic red algae with a strong specificity for CO<sub>2</sub> fixation. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 233:568–71
- Ueno O. 1998. Induction of Kranz anatomy and C-4-like biochemical characteristics in a submerged amphibious plant by abscisic acid. *Plant Cell*. 10:571–83
- 127. von Caemmerer S. 2000. Biochemical models of leaf photosynthesis. Collingwood, Aust: CSIRO
- 128. von Caemmerer S. 2003. C-4 photosynthesis in a single C-3 cell is theoretically inefficient but may ameliorate internal CO<sub>2</sub> diffusion limitations of C-3 leaves. *Plant Cell Environ.* 26:1191–97
- Voznesenskaya EV, Franceschi VR, Kiirats O, Artyusheva EG, Freitag H, Edwards GE. 2002. Proof of C-4 photosynthesis without kranz anatomy in *Bienertia cycloptera* (Chenopodiaceae). *Plant J*. 31:649– 62
- Voznesenskaya EV, Franceschi VR, Kiirats O, Freitag H, Edwards GE. 2001. Kranz anatomy is not essential for terrestrial C-4 plant photosynthesis. *Nature* 414:543–46

- 131. Wang DF, Portis AR, Moose SP, Long SP. 2008. Cool C-4 photosynthesis: pyruvate P-i dikinase expression and activity corresponds to the exceptional cold tolerance of carbon assimilation in *Miscanthus* x giganteus. Plant Physiol. 148:557–67
- 132. Whitney SM, Andrews TJ. 2001. The gene for the ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase (Rubisco) small subunit relocated to the plastid genome of tobacco directs the synthesis of small subunits that assemble into Rubisco. *Plant Cell*. 13:193–205
- Whitney SM, Andrews TJ. 2001. Plastome-encoded bacterial ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/ oxygenase (Rubisco) supports photosynthesis and growth in tobacco. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98:14738– 43
- 134. Whitney SM, Sharwood RE. 2007. Linked Rubisco subunits can assemble into functional oligomers without impeding catalytic performance. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282:3809–18
- Whitmarsh J, Ort DR. 1984. Stoichiometries of electron transport complexes in spinach chloroplasts. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 231:378–89
- 136. Wiebe K, ed. 2008. The State of Food and Agriculture 2008. Biofuels: Prospects, Risks and Opportunities. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, Italy
- Wilson D. 1975. Variation in leaf respiration in relation to growth and photosynthesis of *Lolium. Ann. Appl. Biol.* 80:323–38
- Wilson D, Jones JG. 1982. Effect of selection for dark respiration rate of mature leaves on crop yields of *Lolium perenne* cv. S23. Ann. Bot. 49:313–20
- Wong S, Cowan IR, Farquhar GD. 1979. Stomatal conductance correlates with photosynthetic capacity. Nature 282:424–26
- Wullschleger SD. 1993. Biochemical limitations to carbon assimilation in C<sub>3</sub> plants—a retrospective analysis of the A/C<sub>i</sub> curves from 109 species. *J. Exp. Bot.* 44:907–20
- 141. Zhu XG, de Sturler E, Long SP. 2007. Optimizing the distribution of resources between enzymes of carbon metabolism can dramatically increase photosynthetic rate: a numerical simulation using an evolutionary algorithm. *Plant Physiol.* 145:513–26
- 142. Zhu XG, Long SP, Ort DR. 2008. What is the maximum efficiency with which photosynthesis can convert solar energy into biomass? *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 19:153–59
- 143. Zhu XG, Ort DR, Whitmarsh J, Long SP. 2004. The slow reversibility of photosystem II thermal energy dissipation on transfer from high to low light may cause large losses in carbon gain by crop canopies: a theoretical analysis. *J. Exp. Bot.* 55:1167–75
- 144. Zhu X, Portis AR Jr, Long SP. 2004. Would transformation of C3 crop plants with foreign Rubisco increase productivity? A computational analysis extrapolating from kinetic properties to canopy photosynthesis. *Plant Cell Environ.* 27:155–65

## $\mathbf{\hat{R}}$

v

Annual Review of Plant Biology

Volume 61, 2010

## Contents

A Wandering Pathway in Plant Biology: From Wildflowers to Phototropins to Bacterial Virulence <i>Winslow R. Briggs</i>
Structure and Function of Plant Photoreceptors Andreas Möglich, Xiaojing Yang, Rebecca A. Ayers, and Keith Moffat
Auxin Biosynthesis and Its Role in Plant Development Yunde Zhao
Computational Morphodynamics: A Modeling Framework to Understand Plant Growth <i>Vijay Chickarmane, Adrienne H.K. Roeder, Paul T. Tarr, Alexandre Cunha,</i> <i>Cory Tobin, and Elliot M. Meyerowitz</i> 65
Female Gametophyte Development in Flowering Plants Wei-Cai Yang, Dong-Qiao Shi, and Yan-Hong Chen
Doomed Lovers: Mechanisms of Isolation and Incompatibility in Plants <i>Kirsten Bomblies</i>
Chloroplast RNA Metabolism David B. Stern, Michel Goldschmidt-Clermont, and Maureen R. Hanson
Protein Transport into Chloroplasts Hsou-min Li and Chi-Chou Chiu
The Regulation of Gene Expression Required for C4 PhotosynthesisJulian M. Hibberd and Sarah Covshoff18
Starch: Its Metabolism, Evolution, and Biotechnological Modification in Plants Samuel C. Zeeman, Jens Kossmann, and Alison M. Smith
Improving Photosynthetic Efficiency for Greater Yield         Xin-Guang Zhu, Stephen P. Long, and Donald R. Ort
Hemicelluloses      Henrik Vibe Scheller and Peter Ulvskov      262
Diversification of P450 Genes During Land Plant Evolution Masaharu Mizutani and Daisaku Ohta

Evolution in Action: Plants Resistant to Herbicides         Stephen B. Powles and Qin Yu         3	17
Insights from the Comparison of Plant Genome Sequences Andrew H. Paterson, Michael Freeling, Haibao Tang, and Xiyin Wang	49
High-Throughput Characterization of Plant Gene Functions by Using Gain-of-Function Technology Youichi Kondou, Mieko Higuchi, and Minami Matsui	573
Histone Methylation in Higher Plants Chunyan Liu, Falong Lu, Xia Cui, and Xiaofeng Cao	95
Genetic and Molecular Basis of Rice Yield Yongzhong Xing and Qifa Zhang	21
Genetic Engineering for Modern Agriculture: Challenges and Perspectives <i>Ron Mittler and Eduardo Blumwald</i>	43
Metabolomics for Functional Genomics, Systems Biology, and Biotechnology <i>Kazuki Saito and Fumio Matsuda</i>	63
Quantitation in Mass-Spectrometry-Based Proteomics         Waltraud X. Schulze and Björn Usadel         4	91
Metal Hyperaccumulation in Plants <i>Ute Krämer</i>	17
Arsenic as a Food Chain Contaminant: Mechanisms of Plant Uptake and Metabolism and Mitigation Strategies <i>Fang-Jie Zhao, Steve P. McGrath, and Andrew A. Meharg</i>	35
Guard Cell Signal Transduction Network: Advances in Understanding Abscisic Acid, CO <sub>2</sub> , and Ca <sup>2+</sup> Signaling <i>Tae-Houn Kim, Maik Böhmer, Honghong Hu, Noriyuki Nishimura,</i> <i>and Julian I. Schroeder</i>	61
The Language of Calcium Signaling         Antony N. Dodd, Jörg Kudla, and Dale Sanders         5	93
Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Signaling in Plants Maria Cristina Suarez Rodriguez, Morten Petersen, and John Mundy6	521
Abscisic Acid: Emergence of a Core Signaling Network Sean R. Cutler, Pedro L. Rodriguez, Ruth R. Finkelstein, and Suzanne R. Abrams 6	551
Brassinosteroid Signal Transduction from Receptor Kinases to Transcription Factors <i>Tae-Wuk Kim and Zhi-Yong Wang</i>	581

Directional Gravity S	Sensing in Gravitropism	
Miyo Terao Morita		705

## Indexes

Cumulative Index of Contributing Authors, Volumes 51–61	. 721
Cumulative Index of Chapter Titles, Volumes 51–61	. 726

## Errata

An online log of corrections to *Annual Review of Plant Biology* articles may be found at http://plant.annualreviews.org